# 2019 年度言語研修「ゾンカ語」研修テキスト 3 ILCAA Intensive Language Course 2019 "Dzongkha" Textbook 3

# ゾンカ語表現集

# **Dzongkha Expressions**

西田 文信

東京外国語大学 アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所

2020

AA

#### まえがき

この表現集は 2019 年度東京外国語大学アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所主催の「ゾンカ語研修」のために編集されました。本表現集は、ブータン王国ワンディポジャン県で生まれ育ったナムゲ・ティンレー先生の発音を基にしています。ナムゲ先生が授業でお使いになれるよう英語で執筆致しました。日常会話で用いられる基礎的なゾンカ語を中心に、より高度な運用能力を習得するのに必要な文型が収められています。ゾンカ語の意味別分類語彙と日常会話から構成されており、頻度の高い表現をまとめたものです。主にネイティブ講師が発音・会話練習で使用する目的で準備したが、日本人講師による文法の解説も交えて教授することを想定して作成したものです。

東京外国語大学アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所研修委員会委員長の塩原朝子先生(同研究所准教授)には企画の初めから授業の実施、その後のケアまで研修全般をお支え下さいました。この場を借りて御礼申し上げます。また本研修実施に際してご尽力くださいました星泉所長・呉人徳司委員をはじめとする研修専門委員会の先生方、教材作成やナムゲ先生招聘に関してお世話になりました梅山敏行様をはじめとする共同研究拠点係の皆様へ心からの謝意を表したく存じます。

本表現集のデータは、一部 1996 年から 1997 年にかけてアメリカ合衆国ハワイ州にて行った 調査によるものを基にしている他、2004 年以降ブータン王国にて行った調査で収集したもので す。これまでの調査は以下の助成によって可能となりました。満腔の謝意を表してここに記し ます。

- ・日本学術振興会科学研究費補助金「マンデビ語の記述及び形態統語論的研究」(科研費若手(B), 19720098) 2007 年度~2009 年
- ・東京外国語大学アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所研究者派遣事業 2010 年度
- ・日本学術振興会科学研究費補助金「ブータン王国の危機言語マンデビ語の現地調査による記述及び形態統語論的研究」(科研費若手(B), 23720195)2011 年度~2013 年
- ・東京外国語大学アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所研究者派遣事業 2015 年度
- ・日本学術振興会科学研究費補助金「ブムタン諸語の記述言語学的・歴史言語学的研究」(基盤研究(C), 26370472) 2014 年度~2017 年度
- ・史上初のゾンカ語=日本語=英語辞典の編纂と辞典編纂のためのデータベースの構築 (稲盛 財団助成金)2018 年度~2019 年度
- ・日本学術振興会科学研究費補助金「East Bodish 諸語の言語実態・言語変化・言語変容研究」 (基盤研究(C), 18K00565) 2018 年度~2021 年度

今後文例を補充し、より良いものに改定していく作業を継続して参ります。

2020 年 7 月 西田文信

# Contents

まえ	_がき	İ		
Contentsii				
1.	Pronouns	1		
2.	Demonstratives2	2		
3.	Possessive Pronouns	3		
4.	Interrogatives	4		
5.	Greetings	5		
6.	Getting into Conversation	7		
7.	Useful Phrases 10	)		
8.	Talking about Flights16	ŝ		
9.	Accomodation18	3		
10.	Countryside19	9		
11.	Eating and Drinking20	)		
12.	Talking about Weather Conditions22	2		
13.	Asking and Giving Directions23	3		
14.	Describing People25	5		

15.	Character and Behaviour	26
16.	Parents and Children	28
17.	Telling Time	29
18.	Talking about Time	31
19.	Food and Related Terms	32
20.	Weather and Related Terms	45
21.	Directions and Related Terms	47
22.	Colour and Related Terms	49
23.	Time and Related Terms	51
24.	Kinship and Related Terms	56
25.	Animals and Related Nouns	64
26.	Plants and Fruits	79
27.	Grains and Cereals	83
28.	Vegetables	85
29.	Clothing and Related Terms	89
30.	Buildings and Places	95
31.	Furniture and Articles of Daily Use	01

32.	Agricultural Tools and Weaponry	115
33.	Body Parts and Related Terms	121
34.	Diseases and Medical Terms	130
35.	Health, Sport and Recreation	135
36.	Forms of Address and Professions	138
37.	Ministries and Organizations	158
38.	Agriculture and Commerce	165
39.	Computer Terms	173
40.	Scientific Terms	182
41.	Physical and Chemical Terms	194
42.	Minerals and Inorganic Matter	196
43.	Astronomical Terms	199
44.	Newspaper Terms	203
45.	Environmental and Geographical Terms	208
46.	History Terms	212
47.	Literature Terms	217
48.	Davs of the Week	221

49.	Months of the Year	222
50.	Seasons	223
51.	Numbers	224
52.	Ordinal Numbers	230

#### 1. Pronouns

Ι 二, **二人公文以**、 we you [singular] ট্রিट.क.মিব. you [plural] you [polite, lit. "here"] वूं you [plural, polite] বু'ক্ড'গ্রিবা you [plural, polite, less common] वॅ.सी. ৰ্শৈ he र्ह्य she they لِيلك. هـ الكاكا. they

# 2. Demonstratives

αξ· this

জ'ব্বী' this

අදි·ණු these

জে'ব্ল্'ব্ৰ্' these

 $\vec{\varsigma}$  that

छ। चे

øv'चे'र्कुं those

## 3. Possessive Pronouns

my

your [singular]

his

her

দ'বহুপাগ্ৰী' our

your [plural]

they

they

# 4. Interrogatives

বা' who

মা.প্র. what

বা'দ্ট' where

या 'टे 'ञ्चे' how

या'वर्दे' which

শ্ৰ্ম whose

শৃণ্ড্য' whom

ক্ষ' when

## 5. Greetings

ৰ্ট্ৰব্ৰ'ব্ৰ'ন্থবাৰ্য'ৰ্মা Welcome!

শু'বারুবাঝ'নরদ'র্মা Hello, Hi.

র্ব্র'ব্যব্দা Good morning.

ন্তি সামান্ত Good afternoon.

ষ্ট্র'ম্ম্'ম্ম্ Good evening.

মিবামা র্নুরা Safe journey, Goodbye. [lit. go

well]

নিবাৰা স্থিতি বিবাৰা Goodbye. [lit. stay well]

भेग्राज्ञ विवाही Good night. [lit. sleep well]

নিযাম'র্শ্বম'ষ্ট্র'যারিমমা Good night. [honorific]

নিল্ম'র্ন্ন্স'র্ন্ন্র'ব্রন্। Eat well.

মিল্মার্স্ স্থান্ত্রমা Eat well. [honorific]

प्रगाद देव के। Thank you.

याव्याचेत्र्यावर्द्धेव Thank you very much.

त्रमः भ्रेषः तट्रे खेषाषा व्याः भ्रेषः वट्रे खेषाषा

Congratulation, Greetings!

See you. [lit. I am gone]

क्ष.श.शहल.ग्री

See you in a little while.

व्राचायाम्या

See you tomorrow.

नियालया.श्रह्णायी

See you later.

चैयायमा सहया चितः क्रेंब यामा स्टी

Hope to see you in the future.

## 6. Getting into Conversation

त्रंचियायात्त्री भ्री.वर्चियायात्रचटाऱ्यात्वाया चॅ.वा.ट्र.झ्र.

Hello, how are you?

वु गो अर्ळव गा रे विस र्से अगरा

What's your name? [honorific]

ब्रिट्रगी श्रट वा के श्री

What's your name?

टे'वी'क्षेट'सु'क्षे'क्षेत्रा

My name is Fumi.

দ্ৰেনুৰ থেষাঞ্জিৰা

I am from Japan.

र्वे.पर्वित्यायित्यायो. हे.जयाञ्ची ज्याया

Where are you from? [honorific]

ब्रिट्याने अयार्श्व

Where are you from?

वृ या दे ञ्चे पत्याय र्षेत्

How are you? [honorific]

ब्रिंट्य प्रेंट्रे श्रें प्रिंट्र

How are you?

८.ज्याबास्त्राञ्चार्या

I am doing well. And you?

येवादाः व्राञ्चा स्टार्थेन्। नगादः द्वेव को

I am doing well. Thank you.

८.भीवा.भी.श्रुवा.लूटी

I am just fine, not bad.

[can mean "not very well"]

८.२.जश.श्रुवा.श्रु.लूटी

I am just alright, not bad.

[can mean "not very well"]

वृ या हे प्ववायय र्श्वे

Where do you live? [honorific]

ब्रिट्या हे : क्रॅट्य क्रॅ

Where do you live?

८ र्नेषा र्षे खा र्हेन्य क्षेत्र

I live in Tokyo.

८.प्रट.भूबे.जया.झे.प्रट.ली

I came via Bangkok.

वू न्युट से या दे छ प्रवेष थी

How old are you? [honorific]

ब्रिंट्-र्ले वा देश के प्यर र्लेट थी

How old are you?

वृ गोषा छोट से म अद्विव ग

Do you speak English? [honorific]

ब्रिट्रियोषाक्षेट्राधेम् मेषाय

Do you speak English?

ट.ग्रेथ.श्रट.श्रुच.श्र.चेया

I don't speak English.

८.ग्रीयाङ्क्तायाखाःस्त्रःस्यामुन्यायास्या

I speak very little Dzongkha.

नेया

लवाबार्खा चगातः चीवः के।

OK then, thank you.

वृ अह्य ह्रे सेअय प्वतः धी

Pleased to meet you. [honorific]

ब्रिंट्र विद्युन् वे 'दिन् 'वोष' बोध्य 'न्याद' थे। Pleased to meet you.

#### 7. Useful Phrases

দ'ৰ্ম্ভ্ৰান্য I am hungry.

T'વિ'ર્ફ્નેઆ' के' થે। I am thirsty.

प्राप्त है। I am tired.

জান্ত Let's take rest for a while.

T'กุกกลัง กลาง I am feeling tired.

ત્રાંત્રાં ત્રું કે પ્યો I am bored.

ত্তিন্ত্তিষ্টা I am feeling hot.

I am feeling cold.

I am shivering with fever.

্ৰস্থান্তা I feeling sick.

हेते ज्ञून कुन अर्था My back is aching.

বেই'ড্রেহ্'ন্টাহ্রা It doesn't matter.

तर्ने गाने श्चे श्चन छोत्र त्

How do you say this?

口,与刘

I know.

८.श्र.चेया

I don't know.

ष्याचे या के खेत्र त्

What is that?

या छे त्यन् न्या छोत्र वा

What is the matter?

न्गातःस्यामा के र्षेन्य

What is the problem?

न्गातःस्यायाः छ। यस् अव तन्य

There is no problem at all.

८.यह्रेट.शूट.वैग

I forgot.

ट्रॅं पः पः र्येप्याग्वर अया

Please wake me up in the

morning.

ट.थुश्रय.ट्यादस.श्रया

I am feeling happy.

ट.चीयाब्रिट्र.स.ट्वादस.समा

I love you.

टेबाबेबबार्बिन् खुः र्वेनः बॅटः बुव

I have fallen in love with you.

८ विंद्र ५ इत के थी

I miss you.

I must go.

ट.ध्योत.ब.ली ट.ध्योत.ब.ली

I am angry.

८.धुत्रया.भ्रुति.धया

I am feeling sad.

देते ग्याधुरा द्वा के खी

I am feeling homesick.

ट लेंग तर्गु न्ने अर्दे थी

I feel like going back.

कें नेट निग

Bless you.

[when someone sneezes]

বি.শর্পুথা

Shut up! Be quiet!

Don't make noise.

ट्रे.झे.ष्र.चिश्चटा

Do not mention, welcome.

[said when someone thanks you

for a favour]

图云:刻石

It's OK.

[sometimes said in the sense of

"you are welcome"]

অবাব্য স্থা

OK. [honorific]

এবাহা

Pardon, Excuse me.

[rising intonation]

र्वोत्रकाकाका मिया

I am sorry. [lit. don't get angry]

ट.र्चूर.च.ष्यर.ली

I was kidding.

८. पळ्य. ८. क्रॅ. वार्ष्येया शुर्या

We are young just now.

प्रि.ज्.च.च्या श्रूट व्या

He has aged.

क्रॅं'बे'तहमार्नेट में तर्ग

She is calm.

ब्र्.क्.वीट.जटबा.चेव

She looks worried.

ब्रिंट्रित्हतः देश्र्वाः तर्ग

You are pretty.

विंधेन्।वरःदिनः र्नेवाः र्ने वर्व

He is handsome.

वृःर्विग

Come here.

वृ योषा अप्रिव या

Do you know? [honorific]

ট্রিদ্'শ্রীঝ'নীঝ'বা

Do you know?

५.म्.ल.म

Do you understand?

८.२.च्री

I understand.

ধ্ব-শুন্

Go there.

বু'ৰ্ট্ডবা

Please come, please go. [honorific]

क्ष.चै.र्जूटी

Sit here.

Sit here, stay here. [honorific]

ययर्.यःध्य

Go ahead. [with a programme or a

plan, etc.]

বাৰদ:ন:র্মা

Please go ahead. [honorific]

Let's go.

Let's go. [honorific]

Yes, it is.

No, it isn't.

It's OK.

तर्ने 'चतुन| तर्ने 'क्षे'चतुन|

It's not OK.

র্মসা

Of course.

## 8. Flights

स्या विवायाः भ्रितः त्याः म्याः स्याः स्यायाः भ्रियः भ्रियः हार्त्यं मुक्तः स्यायाय्यः स्यायाः स्याः स्याः

Japan National Airlines offers excellent in-flight entertainment.

त्रः र्वत्यः प्रतिः श्लेष्यः यक्ष्यः त्रः विषयः त्रः र्वतः र्वत्यः प्रतिः श्लेष्यः यक्ष्यः त्रः विषयः

They play latest films and musics.

लक्ष.यम् पूर्व क्ष्.पर्वे वी.वी.लक्ष.सूज.वी.भूम. पर्विवी.वी.विषयःश्ची.वेस्.वी.प्रका.सूज.वी.भूम.

The in-flight magazine of Drukair includes information on Bhutanese culture.

क्षेत्र। म्ट.झ.म्.वोष्ट्राची.चट.षट.कवोष्ट्राची. भी.षाज्येष.क्.म्.वो.च. ट.चरुष.षाज्येवोषाता.

Ladies and gentlemen, we will shortly be landing at Paro Airport.

चर्षेयोद्य.स्रिपु.सर्यात.क्र्.चर्र्ज्ञय.योथट.।

Please fasten your seatbelts.

ग्रीयाःग्रीःरूटः उटः स्टरःवे तट्टः ध्रेःक्टःव्य

We boarded the plane on time, but it was delayed taking off.

त्रंश्चार्यत्यः चेत्रः स्वायाः स्वयाः स्वयाः स्वयः स्वय

Then we missed the bus from Paro to Thimphu.

ह्मिंश्वर्ति विटाय्यां विषया मुक्तर्या मुक्त्या मुक्तर्या मुक्तर्या मुक्तर्या मुक्तर्या मुक्तर्या मुक्तर्

Domestic flights are more expensive than international ones.

ज्यायायम् मी. र्जून्यस् न्याया ह्यायायम् मी. र्जून्यस्य

I prefer a window seat when I fly.

र्यायमः अया ब्रा.चीयः प्रत् . झू.झूचा.श्रटः यपु.झूटः ह्यि.पट्टः

She prefers an aisle seat.

च्टाक्वीयार्थे वी व्टाक्वीयार्थे म्यान्याये अस्त्री स्था

They managed to get a charter flight.

It's more expensive than the scheduled flight.

#### 9. Accomodation

भ्राम्मेष्याक्ष्यास्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य स्त्राम्य

We stayed in a small family-run hotel.

য়৸য়য়ৣ৾৾য়৾য়ৣয়ৼ৾৴৸য়ৣয়৻ঀৢয়৻ঽৢয়৾৻য়ৢয়৻য়য় য়৾য়৻য়য়ৣ৾য়৻ঀৣয়৻ৼ৾৻ঽ৻৸য়৻ৼৣ৻৸য়ৄয়৸৻

Karma Hotel is a rather run-down hotel.

पर्ट.स्थित है. य. वी. मैय. वर पर्टे वी

It's at the back of the city centre.

ब्रियाक्षयाक्षयाच्या इ.क्राक्ष्याक्षयाच्या Jomolhari is a luxury hotel.

ট্রিপ্রাস্থ্রমার্থনার্ভ্রমার্থার্মার্থনার্ভিসার্ভ্রমার্থনার্ভিসার্ভ্রমার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্থার্ডিসার্ভিসার্

As a student, I can't afford to stay in smart hotels.

ट्रे.पक्क्त्र.ट्रम्। ट.पट्टे.क्ष.प्रेची.४८. क्ट्रंट.४.म्ट्राव.प्रेची.

I always have to look for budget accomodation.

ગ્રાં.શ્રેય.તલવા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વ્રાં સત્વર્શેય.વધા.ત્વર્યા.વધા.ત્વર્યા.વધા.ત્વર્યા.વધા.ત્વર્યા.વધા.ત્વર્યા.વધા.ત

You should make a reservation before you go.

## 10. Countryside

म्त्रियाच्याक्त्रं पक्षान्त्रं स्वीप्तियाक्ष्याक्ष्याक्षान्याक्ष्या

ड्या:खेड्र-प्रम् ज्याः र्ड्या:खेड्र-प्रम् स्थाः इया:खेड्र-प्रम्

पर्यो
अस्ट.मी.टामोवा.क.वा.स्ट.लस. ह्ट.वी.

र्ट्र. अस्ट. क्वीया तथा ग्रीया वित्या क्वा ग्री. अस्ट. मी. ट्वीय. र्ट्रेवी. क्षेट. स्वी. च. विट. वेट. जया अग्रीये अ. क्वें.

यह्मटामीलायह्म कु.सूचा.सू.पर्या

From my room I look out over the surrounding countryside.

It's very different from the familiar landscape in my village.

My village is a gentle landscape with open fields.

Here it is a bleak landscape with rocky mountains.

From the hotel room there are uninterrupted views of the Dzong (fortress).

From the top floor restaurant the guests have a panoramic view of the countryside.

From the balcony there is a spectacular view of the mountains.

## 11. Eating and Drinking

ट्या अर्ग्गेयाय ट्याय हो न यो अव वा ट प्रक्या न या प्रमा हो न यो अव वा

Let's find a restaurant and have a quick meal.

त्रम् अट्र कु प्रक्षेय क्रिंट कें किया - प्रमुद्द क्रिंट 
I could do with a refreshing drink.

८ में पगुरा हे भे वे अय ५ पती

I'm dying of hunger.

ट.स्स.प्यट.बुद्य.चब्स.झू.ड्या.ट्यू.

I need a square meal.

मुब्रा ब्रिट्-जि.च.प्रथयानुबाद्याः स्थाः त्यं स्थाः त्यं न I know you have a healthy appetite.

য়ৢ৾৴৴৴ৡ৴ৼৣ৴য়ৼ৾য়য়ৢয়৻ড়৽য়ৢ৽য়৽৻য়য়ৢয় য়

You ate a hearty breakfast that time?

कुवी.पर्वट.स.कुच.थु.चयेच.वो ट.ब्रि.वि.चब्र.टट.वोकुवी.विस्.कटस.क्रि.

How about having a soft drink with some crisps now?

कें अपी क्रें में अपदी क्षाया व के है।

We can have a proper lunch later.

[य: च्रब्य: वीवायदी: क्रें [प्रथ्य अपेट्य: वीहरः

Crisps will only spoil your appetite.

ल्ट.ल्ट.यथ। यक्षे.च्रेवा. क्ष.युं.च.वट.पट्ट.ज्यवाय.सूथ.

Look, this restaurant looks good.

विट्यो स्वा क्ष्य क्ष

Their set menu is reasonably priced.

वटःवःपश्चिंगो।

Let's go in.

सट. चस. व्यय. या त्य. सं. यो य. पर्वेट. युटे. तपु. पर्वेय. युं. स्थ्.

Kids eat far too much junk food.

पर्श्वा.यु.५८८.ज.विचा.५२वा.ता श्रुथ.अथ... व्रूट.पर्श्वथ.ध्रु.पर्श्व८.२४

Yeah, it is hard to get them to eat nourishing meals.

They think they are boring meals.

#### 12. Weather Conditions

मुवाबाः स्थान्त्राः स्टान्ने स्वाच्याः स्ट्रिया स्थान्याः स्वाच्याः 
The weather condition is likely to deteriorate later on today.

श्रैत्रा.पर्व्र.जत्रा.वर.का.श्रैवा.व्र्वा.व्र्.जटीव

There is thick fog on the motorway.

योष्ट्राचार स्था श्रीयो स्था द्व. मुरा

There are patches of fog in the sky.

त्र्युं त्रे प्वया पूर्व त्रुं त्रे प्वया पूर्व

Avoid going to the town when the sun is strongest.

प्रया.पर्येय करता.चियाया.भेटा.चु.पर्ट.ग्रीया.जञा.जौ.

Road conditions are difficult because of driving rain.

श्रव.पर्या १.४.ट्र्.त.धिंट.श.का.व्र.५.जयायम्ज.

The wind was light this morning.

८.चेबाबाजटबाडी.पयट.ट्री

Now it is picking up.

क्षः वास्तुः उ.पट्टी पट्टियाः वी सी प्रेटाः वी समा

It will be very strong by the evening.

## 13. Asking and Giving Directions

बुःयश्यान्देःहिवाः धॅदःवा

How far is it from here?

यात्रव्यः शुः वार्टे रहेवा तर्शे र्ट्या व

How far is it to the airport?

यर्ट्रिट.विस्.घट.पस्ट.क्षे.ब्र्ट.

Go straight ahead.

জাবু'এমাজীব্য

It's this way.

জাব্দ্রমান্ত্র

It's that way.

ब्रिंट्-लब्धावह्साने वर्षेस्या

You're going the wrong way.

ট্রিদ্-এম-র্ম্বিবাম-দের্লুনে-দ্র্ন-মমা

You're going the wrong direction.

क्षार्चे क्रियापर्वर तथा प्रति है। सूर

Take this road.

জ'অম'অম'র্মুদ্র

Go down there.

य्त्रायः विवा यो त्यसः नितः त्यन्तः हो.

Take the first on the right.

योत्त्र (प. हिया यो ज्ञाया केश रा नित्र है)

Take the second on the left.

लश्र.मी.चीश.जग्र.चीलग्र.चि.ची.ग्रूट्री

Turn right at the crossroads.

व्या के ता वी तर हे वाबा तक हो केंदा।

Follow the signs for the town

centre.

च्रामी द्वा जर्म स्टा

Go under the bridge.

चर्मा की स्वी त्यस स्ट्रा

Go over the bridge.

सूर जिया जया है। शूटा

Go over the roundabout.

वर्दे ह्या देट स्मर सेवा

It's not far.

तर्ने : स्वाया पार प्रस्था क्या क्या क्या क्या क्या

It's quite close.

तर्ने त्यमा स्वा सेट सु तर्कम्म स्वा स्वित्

It's quite a long way.

इट्श्र.लूटी पट्टी.वर.भेट.घट.झु.प्र्यू.टा.कुथ.जश.

It's a long way on foot.

It's a long way to walk.

तिन्तु त्या मी में की तम विवा ने छिया क्षेत्रा

It's about a kilometer from here.

## 14. Describing People

क्रयो.स्थितियर.खा.घा.चक्रूट.क्रूट्-ब्रेव त्राघर.बी.वार्चिवाया.चिट्-गी. क्योबा.प्रे.प्रजा.प्र.

A short dumpy woman was selling chillies in the town.

प्टाट.शु.शुवी.ग्रीय.धू.सु.टु.ट्रेब्री प्टाट.शु.शुवा.ग्रीयाय.धू.सु.टु.प्रा

A portly gentleman answered the door.

त्यर.जूट.कूट.बेब विक्.बाब्रिका.श्रेष.गो.ज.कुबो.टुपु.क्वेटा. A lanky youth was standing behind me.

य्य। य्या

She bears a striking resemblance to her mother.

म्निट्स् म्बर्यायाद्धेयाकः स्यान्यायायः सूर्ययाः

Both of her two elder brothers are well-built.

 これの表現である。

 これの表現である。

 これの表別である。

 これの表現である。

 ur father is going bald.

Our mother still has youthful appearance just now.

#### 15. Character and Behaviour

प्यन्भाग्यम्। भ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ्रान्याःभ् भ्रान्याःभ्रान्याः

You're a good company but sometimes you have a selfish streak.

क्षयः अय। क्र्यः यद्गः पद्गः प्रस्यः अयः क्र्यायः अः क्र्याः क्राः अर्थः प्रयायाया प्रदायः यात्रायायः क्र्याः

She has a vivid imagination, but she tends to lose her temper too easily.

वि.म्या.स.स्य.स्य.स्य.स्य.स्य.स्य.स्य. इय.क्या.क्षय.स्या

He is highly intelligent with a razor-sharp mind.

देते श्रेट्यं है। क्षेत्रा इ.क्.क्षेत्रं है।

My sister is painfully shy in social gatherings.

प्टाया के क्या क्षेत्र। प्राचित्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र।

My mother has a strong sense of responsibility.

Her father is also someone who keeps his word.

क्षयःतयःश्च्री ब्रिट्रत्यदेग्वायटःचःचववाःक्वायःश्चःश्च्याः

You are good at keeping secrets, aren't you?

देते'त्वॅ 'त्रॅंब्'त्ते'त्त्व्याषायात्र्याच्याः My boss is short-tempered.

#### 16. Parents and Children

पर्श्वाबा, बुद्ध, मु.च.चश्चेट्य, ब्रह्म, पर्श्वा

They are hoping to start a family soon.

सम्। म्योषाखासुःगह्युस्र हिन्द्रीः सर्वेश

I would like to have three children.

न्नम्कॅरक्षरतुरङ्गे के तन्त्व

Wangmo is expecting a baby.

ब्रह्में ब्रे.क्षेत्र अया बट्में ब्रे.क्षेत्र अया

Her baby is due next week.

र्ट.त्री.विचा.पर्टेच रट.त्रथा.ता.चीश्रुची.पर्टर.थु.श्रुची.पर्ट्स.

It's hard being a single parent.

यस्ति व्यापा त्या स्वाप्ति स्वापति स्वाप्ति स्वापति स्वाप्ति स्वापति 
Sonam works hard to provide for his family.

## 17. Telling Time

कुः कॅंद्र-या-देवान्डे प्यर-बॅद्र-धीः

What time is it?

कुः क्रॅंट्र या ठेवा यट्या त्वा

It's one o'clock.

कुः र्केंद्र गानेश्राध्य सेंदानुग

It's two o'clock.

८.ध्रॅ.ध्रेच.८ग्रट.क्षेच.तथा

It's noon just now.

८.५.७४.१९८.१९४.८४

It's midday.

वेय वेया वेया

It's 12 o'clock in the middle of the

day.

वुपःकॅं स्डेट्र सेव पश्

It's midnight.

वुनः कॅं कुः कॅंन् न्न छुः ग्विषायम् श्रम्

It's 12 o'clock at night.

ल.कूट.थेव। क.कूट.वाशेत्रातम्ज.ध.संप्रायङ्र.सं.

It's a quarter after three.

जट्याच्या कु:कूट्र्यायीयात्यदेट्याः धे.श्रेप्रायाङ्ग्रहाः

It's a quarter after three.

ळ.कूट. इ.गुग.गु.ज.स्व

Come at four o'clock sharp.

क्रिक्ट्र-पर्श्वावेशन्द्र-सुन्त्रः वावे

Let's eat at twelve thirty.

दर्य ब्र.कूर्त.चम्चेर.चर्चेट.ब्र.जि.श्रेप्र.ब्र.वर्ड्र.क्र.

It's a quarter to eight.

पर्या ब्रिक्ट्रियमुन्द्रपर्मे त्रिक्ट्रिय

It's a quarter to eight.

क् कूर्ट. इ.र्ट. सर्थर था. थे. थे. खुर राजा

It's five twenty.

क्रिक्ट्र-दिग्री-दटःश्चरःश्चरःश्चरःश्वर

It's nine fifty.

### 18. Talking about Time

ब्रिंट्-र-र्थिक्ट्रि-पर्स्-प्रम्था-वाप्ट-रम्

Don't waste your time.

ब्रिट्रिंट्यावित्रास्त्राम्त्याद्

Are you free just now?

I didn't have time to go shopping.

तक्य तक्य तयन् से न्वें हिंद्र र

Don't be hurry.

ख्रिट्-ऱ्रन्त्र्यःक्क्ट्-वा-ट्रे-छ्वा-तर्वा्र-उट-

Take your own time. [*lit.* doesn't matter however long you take]

य्येष्य.ची.ट्रे.ट्रेब्य.क्क्ट्र.ग्रीयो.ग्री.विस्यतस्य.

The plane took off right on time.

८.२४.कूर.ग्रीय.जटय.अ.क्वीय

I ran out of time.

### 19. Food and Related Terms

าโจ'ร' a kind of bun

শ্ৰাম্বা curry made from animal skin

र्गे। चें coffee

「カスマン」 flour made from roasted wheat

קאַד'אָן pork [lit. white meat]

দুসাম্প্রাম্প্রাম্প্রা pork and beef [lit. white meat and

red meat]

ব্যাব্'ক্তন্ৰ roof-liquor, brewed liquor taken

to somebody who has just

completed constructing a house

ລກົ່າຈາ'æ⊏' auspicious-liquor, brewed liquor

served during the concluding

ceremony of an event [especially

religious event]

ব্যাধা:ছা

auspicious-tea, tea that is served at

the concluding ceremony of an

event [especially religious event]

বে.্ৰথ্য

biscuits

(は、当女、られば、当女、

snacks

מ'דב'

grounded corn grains

વિ.ખુ.

a buckwheat pancake

र्च्रियं कटा

brewed liquor offered to all the

guests

দ্যান্ত্রস্থান

roasted and flaked corns,

cornflakes

tripe

र्ग्रेल.कट.

brewed liquor served after ending

an event such as a religious

ceremony

<u> न्या</u>ट केंग्र

lunch

noodles कु'रेट्'धे' flour made from a type of buckwheat sausage egg भूट. ट्र. छ्रवा. छ्रवारा. scrambled eggs sugar tea, sweet tea SICK'E' यत्रः क्ट्रं curry with chopped meat and vegetables sugar a fermented grain-brew fermented grains salad or cooked meat to be taken कट.इंग्रेग्राय. together with drinks

water

ळु'

ক্ট, ব্র্যুন্যপ্রা. boiled water, cold water ক্তু'ৰ্ক্ড'ৰ্দৃঅ' hot water कु'र्क्रव् hot water ক্তৃহা' rice ळुष'न्बर्रो' red rice E, tea brewed liquor served before tea 三"两二" E'AL' black tea rolled tea leaves butter for making tea **三**'정ス' a kind of tea leaves tea ball Ę·ギ· residue of used tea leaves

**3**'

fish

タラススス fish curry

तु अते क्लं lunch

শারীর 'ক্রম' marriage-liquor, brewed liquor

taken by bride and groom

55'目型' roast bread

ਣਾਂ cooked rice

र्हें 'न्ग्रेन्र्रं' white cooked rice

శ్రీ.'ద' feast

ইূঁ'বিহাব্য' appetite

र्ह्रें कुण्या

🎽 ්ක $\sqsubset$  brewed liquor served before the

main course

ৰ্ছু'ক্তথ্য meal

శ్రీ అమ్ా food-prayer, prayer said before a

meal; food offering

ૢૼ<sup>'</sup>ઌૣૹૣૻ ૡૢૼૺ*'*ઌૣૹૣૣૣૣૣૣઌૼૺૺૺૺ

meal time

red cooked rice

र्वया.कट.

brewed liquor served before or

porridge

porridge, soup

८४.कूज.

cheese

buttermilk

breakfast

flour batter

flour batter

brewed liquor offered first,

brewed liquor offered as soon as a

guest arrives

a54.9c.

merry-making drinks, drinks
where everybody brings some
amount of brewed liquor to take

together for merry-making

त्रण'स्रे'

flour made from roasted barley

र्वेरःश

beef

र्बेर.ध.श्रेषा

dry beef

শন্ট

tea leaves

শু.ম.

a kind of noodles

ই্রবার্থ.

cooked meat slice

brewed liquor taken to somebody

who has just shifted residence

শ্বন্য প্র

pork

त्रवा.च.प्रुजःश्लेश.

dry pork

चे'गा'

black tea

येपयाहा welcome-tea, tea that is served as soon as a guest arrives ब्रि.चेपु.क्रू. dinner, supper ₹ 3 flour ব্ৰস্থ্ৰ porridge made of bread crumbs चुत्यः र्ह्नेगः soda vegetable curry with thin gravy Ð.∯. chicken 2.4. chicken curry **গ্র**'প'ব্রম:স্ত্র' flour made from buckwahet roasted and flaked rice

brewed liquor offered to see off

somebody

liquor-of-departure, brewed liquor משמישבי taken together when two parties are about to depart a home-brewed beer **정도'&도'** brew-residue 型厂의, butter অম্' a dip-fried small bun প্রধারে. श्र.श्र. a kind of steamed dumpling त्बर:रु meat curry beef [lit. red meat] medicinal liquor श्चेंय लग्नाहा prayer-tea, tea that is served during a prayer ceremony brewed liquor served before beginning an event such as a

religious ceremony

कें'क८'

brewed liquor offering made to

ward off life's impediments

র্কুবাবা.

dinner, supper

क्र्याद्यास्य कटा

brewed liquor served with super,  $\,$ 

brewed liquor offered with feast

offerings

ਕਵੱਸ:ਸ਼੍ਰੇ:

flour made from roasted rice

م**ِ الْحَ**مِيٰ

puffed rice, roasted rice

तर्ह्मश्राकटा

liquor-of-meeting, meetig-liquor,

brewed liquor taken together

when meeting after a long

departure

Ã.

yoghurt

বৰিদ্যা'ক্ত<u>্</u>

brewed liquor offered

immediately after waking up

चब्राः

food, meal

special curry served to important people ब्रुरःश्चेषः special curry served to important people brewed liquor offered before going to bed yak meat brewed liquor offering made to bring prosperity mutton **圣화**'和下' bone soup brewed liquor sent with somebody **ਪਈ.** क्रट. to be taken on the way lamb brewed liquor offered again after

the first round of serving

meat dry meat brewed liquor offered immediately after a meal אַרישבי brew, an alcoholic drink extracted before making brewed liquor খ্রীবা roasted and flaked corns, cornflakes churned butter tea <u>খুব'ছ'</u> brewed liquor for offering to deities tea [honorific] 지칭.œ८. brewed liquor served to an arriving guest

ব্য**্**র'হ'

reception-tea, tea served to an

arriving guest

ঠ্-শ্বীথ

salad made especially from

cucumber

জ'ম্বা'

liquor, brewed liquor, wine

क्षेकान्यः केंवा

chilli cooked with cheese

জ্য.ছ্ব্যা

chilli salad

ðĭ'Ę'

milk tea

क्षं-झे

milk powder

ধ্যূত্য.

milk

## 20. Weather and Related Terms

যাব্যায় প্রাথা weather

বাৰ্ষাবাৰ্ষাস্থ্ৰম weather conditions

ग्रव्याग्रियात्रवाष्ट्रम् प्राप्ता ने भ्रिया What's the weather like?

নিবাৰ্ম'ৰ্শ্লিম'ন্দ্ৰ্ব্য' It's nice.

বাৰীঅ'ৰ্ন্ন'ৰ্ন্ন' cool

র্বিস্কানী cold

र्कः र्देन् 'स्व 'र्नेण' र्ने' warm

र्रे 'हेंग' हें warm

र्क में ज्ञा में hot

नेत्रवार्कं र्कस् sunny

तेत्राभूत्रभ्य sunny

प्राय: प्रेया: प्रेया: beautiful, pleasant

মাস্থ্রবাস্থ্রবাম্য cloudy

राञ्च्या विया विं foggy

রূদ'নের্ন্ত্র' stormy

র্ক্রব্যান্সমাত্র humid

漢C'A'である。 windy

भूट'रा'स्ट्रंच

**あ**で入工で**る** muggy

ळर्रा'मुर्ग' raining

पिभ्रमुप' snowing

रोम्भ्रम्प hailing

ট্রিবাঝ'ক্তবাঝ' freeze

ট্রিবাশ'ন্ম্র্র্য freeze

বিঁদ্'নী'নী' freezing

### 21. Directions and Related Terms

বালমান্ত্রবান্ত্র on the right

णर्पिः श्विणाः upward

অম্'ব্রিবা'ঝ্র' downward

यार्ट्रायर front

চুব'বেম' back

यार्ट्राप्यराखुः in front of

ক্র্ন'ব্নে' at the back of

শ্র্বান্ড্র' in the middle of

ই্ৰ'ন্য্বাধ্য'ব্ৰহ' near, nearby

ন্ত্রিম্পান্ত্র close by

প্রবাহিদেশের away, faraway

ह्रेग'सु' above

র্বৃত্যু below

### 22. Colour and Related Terms

प्रबस्रा. red

होर्ट्र yellow

म्रास्ट orange

惠八.6. green

**월드'**[집' grey

blue

र्हेव्ह्य. इंव्रः blue

क्रुंश्या brown

**प्रगामर्से** white

याव्यार्थे. black

pink

प्रत्यः अर्ट्गः विश्वरः अर्ट्गः gold

silver

र्ड्रे.ट्यार.

light blue

ỗ.통ㄷ.

bluish-green

퉟.쇠ㄷ.

sky blue

र्ट्र.हिट.हिट.

greenish

ट्रिंग.

reddish-yellow

ह्यूट स्रोर

yellowish-green

ह्मट.व्या

dark green

श्रेरःशुः

light yellow

घय:८गार:

ash colour

snow white

### 23. Time and Related Terms

শ্লম্ম্ম্ minute

শ্লুম'ক্ত' second

స్తారు' in the morning/AM

ිිිිිිිිිි in the morning/AM

ਰੈਕ'ਡ਼ਾਨ' in the afternoon/PM

賞'支' in the evening/PM

วฐณฺนา

্মে'ন্ট্ৰেক্স' the day before yesterday

্ম'ৰ্ড' yesterday

ব্যা'ন্ত্ৰম' four days ago

ব্যা'র্ন্স' two years after next

ব্যু ক্রিম্ম four days from now

न्युःकेन

two years before last

র্কুব'অ.

past, in the past

ಹ್ರ'ಹೆ್್'

hour

ने'बुग

sunset, dusk

नेव्य

day

तेव'ग्राट'

the whole day

नेव'दगुद'

noon, mid day

तेव'क्षर'

every day, daily

नेव'छेर

half a day, a half day

वेवाखाम्गारू

every day

প্ল'ঝ'

afterwards

প্রমের পূর্বা

last, final

**দ**'ন্ত

that time

**与**.美

now, at present

5 ন বি তারি

ক্রিন্থ today

today, present times

today, present times

henceforth, from now on

times, moment, period

times, moment, period

times, moment, period

this year

与型·養气' time

5্ম'ম্ব্ম' century

प्राप्ताचारा long ago

ग्राह्म recently, lately

चर्चे च्या. meek

व वेद

ক্'অম্'ব্'ম্' henceforth, from now on

すらた' last year

ब्रह्मारा

tomorrow

व्यानुषा

season

বুব:র্ফ্র

night

ग्विट्य.क्र्य.

the day after tomorrow

ग्वयाञ्च्योग्रुषा

summertime

याव्याःशम्यः

dawn, daybreak

वाव्यार्थाःवायर केंश

New Year's Day

ষ্ট্র:ব্র:

afternoon, evening

অ'র্দ্রের্

future

ক্র্মে

date

ৰ্বা'

day

বাৰম:র্নুই

the year after next

ग्रावेश'तेत्रय'

three days ago

गवियार्ळेया

three days from now

শ্ৰীম'ইন' the year before last week

킖역' month

지기 등도' Rabjung, name of a cycle of sixty

years starting with Fire Rabbit

Year

र्भ' year

र्भे'ग्राह्मर New Year

র্মাবার্ব্রাবার New Year's Eve

্বন্থম্থ later, future

マス・ディファ next year

চু'ঝ' past, in the past

# 24. Kinship and Related Terms

 コヨス'ಹ್に'
 family

বৃদ্ধে family members

すべずで family members

ন্ত্ৰ' person

र्चे 'क्रीष' man

ह्मण्य' husband

জেষ'্ষ্ৰ্' woman, wife

বার্থার্ক্নে wife

বাব্ধার্ম wife

জে'ব্য' father, dad

জেই' mother, mom

₹ son, boy

বুর্ম' daughter, girl

grandfather grandfather grandmother क्षट.म्यू maternal uncle, father-in-law paternal aunt, mother-in-law stepfather, paternal uncle ম্লে,র্মি, stepmother, maternal aunt ম্মরা.প্রদরা. মে.ভূবা. elder brother elder sister র্ব্যান্ত্রব্যা elder brother younger brother younger sister younger sister

ध्रुव.

sibling. cousin

হ্বাব 'ক' sibling, cousin

র্থাসূত্র brother

र्वे शुरु sister

মাষ্ট্র half sister, half brother

तुःब्रॅतिः इजिप्पः son-in-law

ଷଷ୍ଟ୍ର daughter-in-law

মুহ্ন্

र्राङ्गेराग्री'ष्णयाञ्च' sister-in-law

বু ভূদ 'দী 'ঙ্গাঝ' ষ্ট্ৰ' sister-in-law

దార్చ్ nephew

र्कर्जें niece

ਰੁ'ਘ੍ਨ' step-son

नुःपान्त्र्यः step-daughter

नु<sup>\*</sup>र्क्, children

चि.योखे.

offsprings

ন্ত্ৰ'ৰ্ক্ষব'

adopted child

బాಹ్7

foster-mother, surrogate mother

वटःगीःखराः

house husband

वटायी अया

housewife

नेभ

relative

ිත අු.කුදු

relative

ने त्रिंदर

close relatives

गुनेव नेस

relatives, kinsmen

नेस ने त्रिं र

relatives, kinsmen

ন্ট'ৰ্ক্ষৰ'বন্তম'ৰ্ক্ষ্

immediate relatives

यानेव.म्याया

spouse

শ্বৰ দ্বিত্ৰা

old people, the aged

শ্ব.চূথ্

senior, senior citizen (male)

ম্ব.মূথম.

senior, senior citizen (female)

প্রার্ন্য

child, children

যান্তম'যান্তম'

beloved child, pet child

क्रः र्र्यायाः

friend, companion

क्र्याच्याया.

spiritual friend, dharma friend;

classmate

अळेट्-र्ग्यायाः

intimate friend

বক্ষা অপ্ৰব্ৰমা

close friend

र्स.भ्रेथ.८८.त्यत्र.श्रु.

couple, husband and wife

শন্তব্ স্ক্র

spouse

अनुअः र्मण्यः

colleague

శ్ల్.ఇ్డ్

friend, companion

পরিব.শর্ডা

intimate friend

ই'ব্ড'

grandson

भ्रवाः इत्याः इत्युक् granddaughter husbands of sisters, husband of one's wife's sisters বৃত্ত'ন্ড'ৰ্ক্ড' orphan र्हें हें हुन spiritual cousin [lit. vajra-cousin], cousin formed by a religious bond teen-ager, early youth youth adult, grown-up father and child mother and child paternal cousins maternal cousins অ'ক্থ' ক্ৰ'নেৰ্থিম' relatives

paternal relatives

maternal relatives

त्रश्राचि.योधु.

parents and children

unmarried man, single, bachelor

₹.<sup>₽</sup>८.

unmarried woman, single,

spinster

र्चिक्र्।श्रुट्

girl, young girl

नुकॅ'र्स्याया

girl friend

משבי

bastard

ब्रे'ट्र'ख'

adult, grown-up

श्रं सेट्शं

single woman

<u>ಸರ'ಹರ್</u>

barren man or woman

థ్,ర్ల్, జ్రచ్చచేశేడ్.

nephew and children

younger niece

<u>థగ్రె శ్ర</u>్

younger nephew

त्रसः स्यायः विटःक्वः maternal uncle and nephew

village friend

র্পিয়া.⊒. widower

लीयो.चध्र्. widow

friend

र्स्याकर्थे: र्स्याकर्थे: gigolo, boyfriend

mistress, girlfriend

ल. ऱ्योब. ट्योध. ऱ्योब. lover

enemy

enemy

enemy

### 25. Animals and Related Nouns

गा'त्य'दीद'गा' nightingale

ק"ב deer, barking deer

সাঁথু' skin, leather

ग्री'नेपा' flea

मार्इंग hoof

প্ল'বা' magpie

त्र च्या cuckoo

प्र. चिंया, क्रूंच क्र्र. cnckoo

⑤·黄气' eagle

ব্রিঅ'হ্র' domestic fowl, cock, hen, poultry,

etc.

মু'ব্ৰা' a breed of cow

頂「頂」「Crane crane

a kind of small leopard, beast of prey मुँग्राःक्र् ant শ্র-প্রুঝ musk deer 型厂 OX মুদ্'বী'ঙ্গ'বা bull 겠다. 중다. young bull य्यट्श्र.कु. elephant a species of antelope vulture mare a kind of deer **∌**'

cross-breed pig

imported fish

ক্রী,শ্রবা,

hybrid bull, gyatsha क्युंक्रं

क्युं कर्क्र female gyatsha

domestic animal

新二、二、 新二、二、 egg

श्चॅट स्वा egg

भूषाकुष पद्गि.य. marmot

wild goose **口口、口、** 

돈'ॲ८' camel

क्टि:मूट:गावासु shrimp

a bird like crow with red beak

carnivore

र्ड्सेट.पर्चिय. earthworm

hippopotamus ক্ট্'শ্ব্যা'

eagle কু'হ্য'

कु:बु:५गार्न्स्

stork, a large bird with long beak

and neck and long legs

ক্ট্.স্লিএনা.

crab

ब्रह्म्याखाः

tail

**3**'

fish

horse

हेख'डूट'

foal

tiger

tigress

व्र.व्र.भिजांश्र.

dove, pigeon

ह्य ती कुतार्की

dove, pigeon

silkworm

22.4) 22.4) 22.4)

snail

animal

ইন্নেস্বা a breed of cow

ইন্ম bear

ইন্ম mule

হ্মান্ত্রি a breed of small dog

GEN'S' duck

दर्भग bedbug

ই্বা'ম্'ম'র্ড' scorpion

র্ম'রর্ম' sparrow

बेदुःचेः mongoose

ते'र्हें parrot

বাৰ্ষ্যনূপ্ৰ

হাবা্বাংশাঁ skin, leather

51551' leech

By' body hair

monkey wolf stray dog ब्रुवि स्वादा locust monkey यामूर bull piglet pig स्रग्रे dove, pigeon स्याः र्सेवः dove, pigeon castrated horse ষ্ট্র-दी marmot ষ্ট্রিষ্যান্য butterfly

বেশ্বস্ম্র'

wolf

7 cow 걸.[a. cocoon ব'দে'বর্ব silkwormयाञ्चर cow and ox ব্ৰস্থ young cow body hair य'मेव' hybrid bull বব:প্রুম spider ন্ত্র'অ'ব্যব্য cross-breed pig

यु.ज.ची. donkey

cross-breed chicken

Tibetan fish

**5**' bird

hawk **3.12.** 

ग्र<sup>क्</sup>र्न् ज्र<sup>क्</sup>र्न्

hornbill

vulture

<u> వి</u>.८८ళ్ల.

swan

句.対イビタ.

a kind of pheasant

**গ্র**'র্ম্

cock

গ্রি.ব.মূ্.

parrot

चि.ऱ्यो.

raven

হী.মে.রি.

cuckoo

चि.श्र्.ज.झू.ट्यार.

magpie

**킬**젝'ㅈ'

wild goat

ÐÝ.

hen

ग्रे.बिर.

porcupine

වු∙ිහ්∙

rat, mouse

ট্রি'ঠ্র'শব্ম

porcupine

च्चे'त्रे' cat

चुतु-हु-तु-चेत्रञ् sparrow

bird, chick

ਤ੍ਰੇ'ਕਧ' butterfly

되다'됐다' a breed of bull that does not grow

very big

त्तुःम्बाद्युतः silkworm

বেলুব' insect, worm

तत्त्र'र्गर'र्नेब्र' maggot

রন্ত্র পুরম shell

বৃত্তী female yak

दिन्धें female yak

বহুবা

বুর্নুন্' a species of wild yak

ਖੜ੍ਹੋਟ.ਗੁੈਕਾ.ਝ੍ਰ.

takin

[ ]

a species of bird with stripe

feathers

됐어다.

frog

म्रियरा.गोट.गीर.

crab

र्वेज.

snake

প্রীন্য'ন্ত'

eel

झुताओं

big snake

প্রীনারা ক্র

python

श्चिट:व्या

fly

되는외.

fly

ठाःकुः

buffalo

₹,2.

peacock

झेया'गा'

hoof

भ्रयादा.

hoof

र्डे र्डे प्यम्बे

lizard

गर्डट:कुते:तुः

carp

বার্হ্হ৴

a kind of antelope

स्वासी सेया राज्य ।

herbivore

র্ব্ ম'রাপ্রধাক্ত'র'র্মার্মমান্তর্

omnivore

ಹ್='

nest

अर्क्ष्.धीटा

water bull

a)É́'

hybrid bull, dzo

αĘ́.χί.

female dzo

ৰ্ন্ন'ন্টা'

a yak kept for breeding

র্ন্ব'শ্বা

cockroach

ग∣≒ব'র্দ্র

mosquito

বাইবা

leopard

याचेत्रह्म' a small wild chicken

तर्न्स fox

दर्शें fox

প্রবাধ্য owl

भ्रष्टां a breed of ox, yangku

ध्राज्ञ female yangku

ग्राध्या yak

বাধ্যুম'ন্ত' local fish

বাধ্যবাশ্ববা local pig

গ্র্মুম্'ব্র' local chicken

ス' goat

축'쿼드' wild ox

ই'বৃগ্ধান্থন্থত্ব' wild animal

ই'ব্যা' boar, wild boar

रे.पूट.

hare, rabbit

ਵੇ'ੜ

wild bird

**इ**.इ.

a kind of deer

*ইথ*.রুজ.

tortoise

₹.B.

dog

ऱ्.ष्टिपु..सैंबो.बी.

puppy

ጂ'

horn

৴ৢৼ৾ৼ

horn

조권'

horn

जर्ज्य

polar bear

ঐ্যা.

sheep, lamb

ले:र्मा

a wild chicken

প্রমূব

maggot

ব্ ভ্ৰাপ্তামীপ্ৰমান্তৰ্

carnivore

reindeer, antelope louse shell यर्च्या.त. wing শ:চ্ডি:স্ঠ' a small rat lion ম্যামা.এই. animal श्रेर्पःश्चित्रा bee, honeybee ब्रॅ.थ. nit র্মুবা,ক্রবাধা, living beings, small creatures stallion shell বধ্য-শ্र rhino, rhinoceros

প্রব'র্থ্য'

a breed of small dog

क्र्.ज. क्र्.ऱ्या. raven

crow

### 26. Plants and Fruits

र्गोद्रान्डें pineapple

प्राप्त किंदा poplar, aspen

श्रुपः त्रीः भिष्पः plum tree

্ম'ই'শ্ৰু'ল্ল' watermelon

ਕਿਸ਼-ਸ਼ੀ-ਸ਼ੀ-ਸ਼ peach tree

্বেম্'প্র্নু

মূ' pear

म् विष्

শুব্ৰুঝ' grapes

मु'र्ळेष'विष्

্রাট্না jujube tree, date palm

प्राचित्र banana

अदर देग्राप्य भेट apricot tree

plant

plant

తి८.బ.ర్తి८. క్లై.ర్తి८. క్లై.యౖట.

willow

ह्नरःगें।

walnut

ब्रूट.स्.

pine

व्यत्यारः ह्रिटः द्र

elm, elm tree

leaf

휯८.원.

stem

গ্ৰ'ৰ্ক্স'

cane

বনবা.খ্রব্র.

guava

**A** 

bamboo

<u>র</u>্বন:প্তূন:

bud

গ্রুষ্য'র্শ্রু

jackfruit

बे 'र्नेग'

flower

ब्रॅ.पर्टे.स.ज.

jackfruit

₹''□'

root

শ্রন্থ

root

₹

grass

<u>థ</u>్న'

bamboo

ক্স.গ্রী.বিরু

bamboo cane

ৰ্ছনান্ত্ৰ

orange

ৰেম'মেযা

branch

শ্ৰ-স্ত

lychee

र्खे.प्टर्य.

leaf

tree

bark

fruit

fruit-bearing tree

ध्रुव. ध्रुप्त. ध्रुप्त.

cypress tree

seed

pomegranate

seed

षारादी अगु में वा

watermelon

মুব্.ধেই্থ.

persimmon

લાયા જુંગા 'ભે'

mango

જ્ઞ.ત્યંખ.

apple

### 27. Grains and Cereals

¬ुगा्र wheat

यो'च' maize, corn

ব্যাব্'র্হাব্য winter crops

歌之。 sweet buckwheat

तुः अ'ञे'र्नेषा' sunflower

नेअ'ग्र-'व्र-'से'र्नेग्' sunflower

ਜੇਕਾ sesame

পূঁব'ৰ্প্ৰ্য autumn crops

ক্বা' barley

राद्राप्तार mustard

্র'ব্রা' peanut, groundnut

র্ন্ন্-জ্ব্র্মা pea

ট্র'মান্ত্রামা a type of grain

buckwheat

ය්⊒ි.

paddy

ध्र्यंत्रापटी.

millet

स्ट्र स्ट्र स्ट्र

mustard

paddy

crops

গ্ৰব্ৰ্যা

pea

# 28. Vegetables

pumpkin

गी'रु'रवा a type of garlic

भ्री.भूवादा. garlic

पिया हियाया bitter gourd

र्वे। यो.जञा an edible wild garlic

र्गेवः cucumber

baby cucumber

र्योयः ध्रुवारा. winter garlic

onion

asparagus

pepper

ट्रे.ज्ञ् ट्रेट.झूर्याटा. a type of onion

eggplant

त्र्वास में ही

cabbage

**प्रम्य.**यु.

a green edible leafy plant

ব্যাম:শ্লীম:

edible fern

<u>ব্</u>ব-স্কূ<u>ব</u>-

spinach

ट्रियाया:श्रेष्या श्रुट्यः

a type of flat bean

গ্ৰ'ৰ্ক্তম'

edible shoot

चित्रःश्च्रीयादाः

summer garlic

ট্রি'র্ন্ড'ঝ'ঝ'

cayenne

व्री:मे:क्यार्ड्या

a kind of mushroom

मुठाप्तर्'

tomato

बे 'र्ने ग्'र्ग'री'

cauliflower

ब्र्य के. हिट. टे.

a small pepper

क्र्यं नड्डे

vegetable

कॅंट्र'चशे'र्नेवर्धे'

green vegetable

coriander

चिलिटः<u>र्</u>ह्नचा. षूर्यःश्व.

turnip

radish

लास्यान्सर्ये

carrot

র্মুহ্য'

dry turnip leaves

প্ৰ'শ্ৰু'

mushroom

회.勃.

ginger

ग्रवंश.क्ट्रेट्स.

bean

र्नेव र्कं न

spinach

छो'ठा'

chilli

ख्रे.ब्रा.स्रेब्रा.

dry chilli

क्षे'स'सट्यू

capsicum

ष्णे'सार्ह्सेव्हॉं

green chilli

ঞ্জ'অ'র্কৃব্'ন্তুদ্'

green chilli

steamed and dried chilli

sliced and dried green chilli

ख्राचा स्वा ख्रेन स्वा ख्रेन स्वा ख्रेन स्वा turnip

a kind of vegetable resembling

crow's beak

क्ष्रायाः क्या a wild edible plant

## 29. Clothing and Related Terms

ग्रोच'ग्रोब्र' sandal

ດ້າງ 'ຈັ' dress for women, kira

ব্যাব্যর্থ men's scarf, kabney

শ্লদ্ৰেশ্বৰ্থ a kind of hand-woven dress with

special pattern for women

প্লান্ত waistband, girdle, belt

দ্ব'বেছ্ম' shirt

ৰ্ট্ৰঅ'ৰ্ন্য' glad rags, dress for special

occasion

ৰ্ব্য' dress for men, *gho* 

آلاً collar

र्गेष्ठेत्र satin, brocade

র্ট্যুক্ কেম্' clothes, clothing

হ্য'ন্ত্ৰ' silk

প্রমানপ্র্মাপ্ন.

women's gown

श्चियाद्याः य्री

uniform

প্র-র্মুঝ'

sandal

ক্ত'ম্বাঝ'

waistband

বউদ'র্দুমঝ'

trousers, pants

ळर'चगाच'

raincoat, mackintosh

क्रमः लेपः

raincoat, mackintosh

ক্ট্-প্লিঅ'

wellington, gumboot

क्रूबार्ग्

religious garment, dharma robe

तळवार्गे.

costume for mask dance

प्रह्त हीयाया

a hand-woven rainbow-coloured

cloth

नुगर्गर्ग

umbrella

ब्रेंट्-म्

upper garment/jacket for women,

inner white shirt worn by men

from inside the gho and folded up

the sleeves

হ্যাথ্য:মথ্য:

women's dress

প্র্বাস্ট

shirt button

প্ৰদ্ৰ্য-প্তৃ

shirt button

<del>గ్</del>గను

trousers, pants, quarter-pants,

half-pants

गर्नेट.प्रियश.

apron

*ब्रद*ॱदॅरस

underclothes, underwear

inner lining

స్తేలు.దే.

a woolen cloth

ट्ये'ग्रह्म

new design

到二.多

white-striped cloth

**47.5**5.

প্র'ই' a woolen cloth

sleeve

হ্র'প্র' outer garment

ব্ৰ' wool

র্মান্ হাল্যামা a kind of women's dress

त्यग्'र्गे' army dress

্ব্যুম্ন্ত্র red-striped cloth

ສູຽ່ງວັນ cloth used by women around the

waist down

স্থান্য skirt, women's under-gown

হ্লান্ত a hand-woven cloth with striped

pattern

নুর্ন্ত্র্য cap, hat

ব্লহ'ৰ্ম্' glad rags, dress for special

occasion

র্ব্র'নেইবা.

blouse

ന്പ്.

a coarse woolen fabric

বার্নীথা, হাবাধাপ্রা,

a traditional textile quite similar

to 'adang'mathra but with smaller

stripes

रण'र्डूट

women's scarf

ㅈ지'

cloth, cotton

जै.ग्र्.

working dress

ন্যবা.শ্রীপ্র.

white cloth worn around the end

of sleeve of men's gho

লবা.'ঠিবপ্র.

glove

जिंद्र श्रेम्था

a hand-woven cloth with complete

regular pattern

श्रेराष्ट्र

yellow-striped cloth

শ্বন:দ্রীমা

handkerchief

শ্লুহা' shoes

a traditional textile מוקריקמדים.

underwear

towel

ড়৻৾ঀ৾৾৾৶৶৻ ড়ৼ৾৾৻ড়ৣ৾৻ৼ৶৻ brassiere, bra

র্মুহার্ন্স sock, stocking

# 30. Buildings and Places

ञ्च पर्ने वा प्राप्त barber shop

இத'க்வ' park, grove

「P'ラニ' address

[य'ध्येया' address

বিদ্যান্ত্রীপ্রা house, building

पिट्रंशियां room, cabin, apartment

চ্ৰিঅ' house, building

ট্রিম'ন্ত্দ' cottage, small house

ট্রিম'র্ন্ট্র্নম' empty house, vacant flat

ব্রিঅ'র্হ্রব্য' roof, storey

ষ্ট্রম'মেন' bathroom, washroom

ৰ্ম্ব্ৰড়া market, town

ব্যাস্থ্ৰ বিদ্যা

nousehold

र्गे 'डीग' room

पूर्वे न्हें practice centre

দুৰ্গাৰ্থ retreat, monastery

mgC' wall

শ্ল্পিন্ত্ৰ cinema, movie house

মার্ক্র্যুক্তা guest house

অর্শুর্ শ্লুদ্বেদ্ স্ট্রিদ্বাদ্ব parlour

মর্শুর্'ট্রিম' guest house

র্নুসাই্র'বেদ্ museum

ক্র্

র্ন্ন'ন্নিবা' window

ষ্ট্ৰান্ত yard, courtyard

র্ন্ধ্য doorway, entrance way

practice house

বন্ধন্'

partition

প্রবাঝারে.

iron ladder

**교리. 회회는.** 

toilet, latrine

अकूट्रपटर

altar room, prayer room

E'ME'

teahouse

**ब्रथ**'षट.

bedroom

વેતા. વ્રિથ

dormitory, hostel

월드·刹·

upper gate, upper door

क्षेट.च्या.

top floor

ষ্ঠক্য:শ্লক্য

stair, staircase

র্ম্ব্যা

floor, storey

র্হুবা.ক্ছ্ट.

storey

पर्ह्यःश्च

exit

క్షన్'నాడా' sitting room, living room

ହි්ද 'ලින' residence

ইন্'ম্' living place

বাব্ৰ্

प्रशेखाँद्र library

ম'ট্রেম' home, ancestral home

ব্ৰম্'ৰ্ছ্ৰব্য' middle floor

智·黃木' hut

ञु:स्वा' cave

ম'ট্রিম' main house, maternal house

ब्रे'र्न्याञ्च्यारः garden, flower garden

বাৰ্ভ্বা'নেবা'বিদ' monastery

ह्या हिंदा swimming pool

স্থ্য wall

क्र्वायाचटा इट्रह् playground, playing field

assembly hall

क्र्यायाःस्व ।यटः club

**簽ㄷ'ཁㄷ'** shop

पर्ह्ण.धू. entrance

विषात्रह्यातात्र meeting hall

当'囚厂' dining-room, dining hall;

restaurant

₹<u>₹</u> hotel

ground floor, downstairs

धेग् कॅट office

र्याय्यायाः balcony

जेया.क्रांपट. gymnasium

place ব্য'ক্ড'

location, place

योशटःक्रैट. श्रूयः।यटः classroom

toilet, latrine

temple

ম্বেখ্য'রি. ladder

# 31. Furniture and Articles of Daily Use

ग्रांग्रां knife

गा'र्' chalk

गा'्थ' ह्यं pot

ग्राप्ता fork

্যা'ভূদ' wooden ladle serving

र्गा नेवा plastic glass

ব্যাহ'র্টাঝা china, white clayware

和气管 chair

নাদ্ৰেশ্বা tripod placed inside 'arzang to

support a small pot that collects

the brewed liquor

위도다' thread, yarn

அர்ப் razor, shaving blade

মু'মু' razor, shaving blade

scoop, ladle ব্রে.ইপ্ত. a pot placed on top of 'arzang षिः र्हेग lid sheet, cover-sheet, bed-sheet mouth cover, cloth to protect the 四、文刻、 mouth needle MD' ট্রিঅ'ক্রম' furniture ট্রিবাবা-শ্রুবা refrigeratorট্র্বা'ক্রবা' toiletries র্বিশ:শ্লীব্ shampoo

ब्रियान्सः bathtub

দ্রুঝ'বার্ল্ন্ন' basin, washbasin

ğ' urn, vessel

small urn, small vessel

∰.≅*⊏*≰.

copper pot, copper vessel

র্মু.ঘন্ম.

ash

<u>ق</u>].گذر..

knife

ग्रीय ग्रीत्व

foam mattress

ग्रीयः र्स्यः

rubber bucket

ਗੁੈਕਾਣੀਂ

scissors

ग्रुवाचे ग्रान्त

a special carpet

ध्रद्भात्र त्येत

soap

यट.ज्य.ब्र्थ

soap case, soap box

र्स्या यो यो

electricity

अग्रा.चट.

comb, brush

Ð,€.

jar, crock, vat

শ্রুব'ঝ'

armchair

ह्यू ठा box

হ্মান্ত্র্যা curtain, door curtain

শ্লী'বাব্রুবাঝ্ঝ' dagger

र्ह्यें ह्या box

ক'কম্' articles, things, objects, items

ক'ঝ' articles, things, objects, items

তব 'ইথাব্য' small low table

র্ভবা'র্ন্নুর্য low table

ৰ্ভ্যান্ত্ৰ small low table

প্রবাধ্য শ্র্রীব্য trunk

প্রবাশ প্রবা chain, iron chain

প্রবাশ স্থা metal stove, iron stove

ञ्चित्रार्भेता iron bucket

প্রবাধাবারম' iron ladle

ञ्चवाद्यात्येत्रः

ক্র'হ্লাকা' wardrobe, cupboard

iron sheet

జా. స్టేవ. liquor cup

চ্চ'বর্স liquor strainer, sieve

कु र्कें प्रत्विं र र्वें clock, watch

স্তু'র⊏ঝ' water drum made of copper

कु'र्चेठा' pail, bucket

E. 質式・ teaspoon

写る。 flask, thermos, vacuum flask

**E**で資本' teacup

হ'শ্ব্ৰা' a thin wood with shaped end for

churning butter tea

হ'বর্তব্য' tea strainer

೯'ಕ್ಷನು' teapot, kettle

토'피크자' tea ladle

হ'্যুবঅ' a cylindrical cask for churning

butter tea

≡ఇ ' ఀ్గను' a liquor container made of wood

and coated with metal such as

copper and silver

হ্মান্থ্রমা teapot, kettle

ন্ত্ৰ'ছ্ৰি' bed, cot

নুম'কম' bedding

বীর বাদ্বাব্য

हैं ह्यूर rice spoon

र्ह्भे'ग् त्रर्

ৰূ'ম্থা a piece of cloth to carry food or to

eat food in

ষ্ট্ৰবাঝ' shelf, rack

ষ্র্য

plate

ঘ্রবারা.

string, rope, cord

**87**'

oven, stove

**27'&4'** 

kitchenware

firewood, fuel wood

व्याः व्यः व्यः

ruler

පුයු.

seal, stamp

প্র্মম্য

spoon

5.18Z.

chimney

mattress

योटेचे.प्रियंग्र.

sheet, cover-sheet, bed-sheet

pot, container

stone pestle

美·克· 美·思二·角二

slate, stone slate

美元·stone pillar

美勺' bucket

ह्रे'रोग' lock

ह्ये 'ह्येप' 'ह्यु key

ह्रे.श्रेयो.का. baqlock

মূম্ব্য' plate

至了语· chair, seat

ञ्च्या में रि

ञ्च्या है' ink

ব্যথেত্র a liquor container usually made of

wood or bamboo

राट्र होर saucer

दी हो। हो।

ব্যবস্থা

श्चि.इ.र्रायाययर.

candle

র্মুম্বা

cup, bowl

ह्या स्रया

cupboard

श्चिया.र्था

seal, stamp

রিবার্থরা.

broom

पर्तिज.ष्रु.

torch

पर्त्रिज.पक्र्य.

sewing machine

리도,휯회.

cabinet, showcase

a round cane basket

blackboard

ਭੇਕਾਸ਼

quilt

ਭ੍ਰੇਕ.ਜੰ.

quilt

<u>ロエ'ぎ</u>

a pot to collect brewed liquor

पर्च्यायाट्य.

cushion

वश्चान्यः notebook bellows bellows, bellows made from leather blanket প্রথাক্ত' श्रया.चेता. spectacles, eyeglasses, lens ह्ये' fire, light match बे'र्5' bellows ञे'≝' fire heater, furnace

ब्रे'र्लॅट्र mirror

र्सेंग्'र्ग्रें steaming vessel, food steamer

ञ्च्या'या' pen

र्चेया'गा' mortar

र्ज्'ग्5्र mat

र्ळॅंद्र'ण्ञर् curry ladle

載·芳石' salt bag, salt vessel

বেইব্য' clamp tongs, wrench

ぎぬつ oven glove, oven mitt

ළහ' pot

지율'済국' a circular band on which pots are

placed

ব্ৰ'ৰ্মুবাৰ্ম' scoop for melting butter

ব্ৰুম'ক্ৰম' razor, shaving blade

স্ত্ৰুম'ঙ্কুব্' shaving cream, shaving foam

ੜਾੜ੍ਹੇ' dinning table

≦ੱਕਾ barrel, pail, tub

त्र'र्हें calendar

wooden bowl 줘'지'

ladle

ल्रवा ग्रोवा erasor

स्तायाः सी curtain, screen

a spoon for mixing and serving

rice

<u>र्</u>युप:घ्रच: gas stove [stove which uses gas to

cook]

fan शुंद ग्याध्य

lamp, oil lamp, lantern と、出り、

glass bottle used for storing

brewed liquor

क्षटाग्री. क्या.सूर. glass bowl or cup

tray

नेट.घंटा

wood stove [stove which uses

wood to cook]

भ्रेट.यो≅र.

wooden ladle

र्च्याःगुः

paper

শ্যান্ব:

floor carpet

বা,প্রীবা,

chalk

श्रेट.रथ.

mosquito net

श्रु.चग्री.

toothbrush

र्शे'ञ्चव

toothpaste

র্মুত্র।

charcoal

55°

pillow

ঠন্.ধীবশ্ৰ.

pillowcase, pillowslip

**致'**二'

pan, frying pan, saucepan

क्षेत्राक्षेत्रायाः

shoe rack

অ'ম্বা'র্ম্

a cylindrical copper vessel used

for making brewed liquor

छोव'र्स

chopping, cutting board

# 32. Agricultural Tools and Weaponry

घणाया'यांचॅ⊏' a kind of chisel

र्ने 'ग्रा' rake, a garden tool with sharp

metal points

新智 a small spade

ग्री८'गा' spear

র্শুব'অব্ব' gun

[य'द्येया' plough

needle needle

ण्यात्र प्रें pick, pickaxe

योठा डें scissors

कु'र्नेज्' a big spade

5्या'से' shield

শৃত্ব'শার্লিন্' a kind of chisel

याङ्क् याञ्चेत्रः screw

প্রবাদ্যান্ত্র hook, iron hook, fish-hook

প্রুবাঝ'র্ম' iron hammer

क्र'र्ग' watermill

遊口(で) a diamond-shaped stone with a

string attached to it, used by

masons for checking whether the

sides of the stone walls are

straight or not

引知で fishing thread, fishing line

ন্ত্ৰেম্ fishing rod

গারব'আইর' two small wood used for placing

the yoke on bull's neck

বারব'শ্রবাঝ' a pivot on the yoke

गहरारीमा yoke

গ্রিম'ট্রম' plane with double blades

spade, hoe

र्नेया र्छे र्नेया र्छे र्से रठव्र

a garden tool similar to spade

with sharp blade for breaking up

soil and removing weeds

hatchet, small axe

axe

anvil

canon

measuring rod

క్షాబ.

a wooden or metal blade attached

to the plough for digging the soil

র্মু

hammer

net, fish net

stone hammer

বাব্স'বার্গ্র্স

drill

र्यायः भेटः

a small plank used to keep the

bulls apart

पर्सिजाम्मिटा

tractor

पर्त्यक.क्र्य.

sewing machine

ロエ、到、

a tool like sickle with a curved

blade and long handle for cutting

grass

चितायी

plane

क्ट्र निट

measuring scale

ਭੁੱਧ:ਹੁੰਕਾ

a plane that is used for making the

surface of a wood smooth by

shaving on its side

⋽ॅरस

sickle

ما<del>إ</del>ر.

chisel, a tool with sharp flat edge

for shaping wood or stone

বার্লীপ্র.টুবা.

a medium spade

hammer, a small hammer that has two horns at the back like that of goat to pull out nails

ন্বের্বা millstone, stone grinder

রুঝার্মার্কা rope for tying the yoke to bull's neck

ঝ্যাক্ত্রিঝা a hand-plane

ঝ্যাক্ত্রিঝা pestle, a small tool for crushing things in mortar

होता' glass

মন্ম্ harrow, rake

रोगा'रुट' a small chisel

र्रोगायो saw

শ্ল্বিন্দ্ৰ্

an angular strip of wood or metal marked in centimeters or inches used by carpenters for measuring or for drawing straight lines

विशेषा'यहर

file

বার্থ্যম:

drill

প্ৰথ

shovel

দিন্ত্ৰ'

awl

ঞ্চি'দ

pestle

इत

big mortar

## 33. Body Parts and Related Terms

brain nerve শ্ব7'₹' 型之口. brain leg म्ट.तपु.मै.ज्य. the lower part of the foot म्ट अदे केंग्र ankle मिट्र अप्तु अर्द्ध्य क्रि. toe म्ट.श्रुट.स. instep ankle #C.외론리. toe leg

দাব্

新てい waist

hair

四, mouth जि.भू. strengthখ্ৰিবা. bloodअपियाः हैं kidney অবিদ্যাস্থা kidney অন্ত্ৰিশ্ৰদা bile র্মু'অর্ক্রঅ' phlegm lung अगु र्ज्या head ক্যু'র্ব্ mustache intestine ক্ট্ৰি,প্ৰা, bladder, urinary bladder

শ্রুম:র্কুবারা:

back

backbone, spine

**製**て、宮町、 calf (leg) shin, the front part of the leg below the knee ८र:र्न्८:उ:र्न्ग shin bone womb श्राम्या sweat, perspiration ट्यावगा tongue ञ्जे.क्ट्रू tonsil क्य.योशट.क्रीश्रत. stool क्रय.योशट.यञ्चेशरा. urine ₹, urine

back

pus

liver

penis heel heel necknavel ક્રું.બશ. oesophagus **2** vagina প্ৰস্থিতা. palm र्नेव केट heart बट्स् face

intestine

nipple

ग्वरार्डे cheek

₹ग. pus ईवा.क्या.

ear

রিপ্রাষ্

knee

**TELSA** 

shoulder

**ব্র**এন্স

forehead

দ্মী:পর্যা

pelvis

**≒3**'345'

pelvis

झर.रु.झैग्र.

palm, hand-palm

**Z** 

hair, fur, pubic hair

র্ব্যস্ত্র

abdomen

র্ধ্ অর্চ্চর

male organ, penis

র্মুন্স'

stomach, belly

শ্বিবা,ধ্বিবা,

shoulder

**되**'좕'

body hair

చ్చ్ జ్రా

womb

र्चित्र'केंग्रा

ਹੁਾਕੇ<sup>-</sup> clitoris

च्रह्मार्थियाः chest

55'F' chest

হীব্অ'হাম্' calf, the back part of the leg

between ankle and knee

রুম্ব্র্ manner, conduct, behaviour

필면' goitre

ক্য'ক্স্ব্ৰেম্ব

হা'হাস্কু' lower lip

মিবা'কু' tears

ञेग्'र्ने' eye

ञेपा' इ' eye veins, optical nerve

ठोग'ह्रेठा' eyebrow

র্সাঅর্ক্র vagina

₹ nerve

স্ত্<sup>\*</sup>বিষ্ণ্য

ই্ব'ৰ্ক্ট্ৰ্

केंग्राफ्, joints

মর্ক্র্মান্ত spittle, saliva

মর্ন্'র্ম' finger

ठाईँग्' fist

अर्ह्मिंग्'र्स्यां blow

র'প্লব' cheek

বাস্থ্ৰবাশ্ব্ৰ

বর্ন বন্ধ appearance, looks, feature

আ্সক্ত্ upper lip

¬న్డ్ thigh

পবা.শধুন. পবা.শধুন. palm

finger

অবা ক্রিবাধা wrist

hand

body রিপ্র.

muscle

force

शेव् स्थ् nail

₹¶' tooth

gum

र्शेषा'चर' back, opposite to chest

র্থুবা. life

nose

**జ్రి'**రు**ర్గ్** nostril

nasal mucus, snival

झैवादा. स्वा.

testicle

ম্না-রিবা.

buttock, bottom

ल.चिया.झट.कूर्याया.

buttock, bottom

क्षानुगार्नेटा

anus

প্রে.মি.

stool, excrement, dung

क्षत्रायही पूर्य

thumb

eyeball

छो र्से प्रेंग

armpit

র্মুহা.

breast, bossom

throat

ধ্ব্যমার্যা. ধ্ব্যব্য:

larynx

Adam's apple

### 34. Diseases and Medical Terms

मु'रु leprosy

新口南口 scabies

भ्रु'तुग्' labour (having baby)

「つざっか」「foot-and-mouth disease

মুবা'রুদ'ব্দ' anaemia

ञ्जा ह्या blood pressure

ম্বা প্ৰাম blood pressure

ব্রিবা'ব্রব্' dysentry

ম্বিথ'ৰ্ব্ kidney failure

ম্ট্রিম্'র্ন্ jaundice

মূদ: পুনামা fever

হাদ'ব' gonorrhoea

র্মা'ব্র্

अगु'व्र

headache

**ఖ్**.ఇౖट.

typhoid

বক্সুম'ব্দ

epilepsy

ञ्चे छूट वट गवि

tonsillitis

अळे**व**ॱव८ः

cirrhosis, liver cirrhosis

ब्रक्ट्यं स्ट

insanity, madness

ह्रेट'व्ट

heartache, heart disease

र्ट्रेब-क्रेट-याया-च-

heart attack

55-477

fever

वर्द्र्या:बर्

neurosis

ক'ব'

sickness, illness

ব্'ব'ৰ্ক্ড'ব'

sickness, illness

ਕ'ਲੀਂ

disease

वट्रावी

disease

र्वेत्रःव्र

cattle diseases

ঘ্ৰাপ্ৰ'ৰ্

skin diseases

· 新光、イルス・多て、

chicken pox

शुःवीः इवाः व्रताः

mumps

ব্যা'ৰ্থ

epilepsy

**ച**'ৰ্5'

bird flu

पट्रगाव

tuberculosis (TB)

নন্ত:ৰু

communicable diseases

पर्चिष्रावर

smallpox

श्रेया व्

eye disease

न्यमः ठव्यः

measles

त्थर'यम्थ'

dysentry

₹1

wound, injury, sore

म्र.चर्ट्रेब्र.सियो.चर्ट्रेब्र.

injury

**ষ্ট্র**'ব্

mental disorder

इ.सेंबाबर.

polio

इ.भेंब.चेट.

tetanus

≆.ग्रीय.

paralysis

₹'47'

neuropathy, disease of nerves

థ'ా

fever, heat

র্ক্ত নিম্বা

cold, flu

**జ్**ర'శ్ర'

malaria

क्स.अर्गी.पट.

typhoid

अहें वर

leprosy

गवि'व्

chronic disease

≅শ.ঘূব.

food poisoning

*ৰ*শ:ব্ৰু

food poison

গ্ৰহ'ৰ্হ'

paralysis

অ'ঝ' sinusitis

रेअष्ण र्क्ट् influenza

預ちずるち、 neural illness

মুঝ'নব্লি'ব্দ'ব্দি' sexual disease

প্রত্

ব্ৰথা শ্বীবা'ৰ্থ cholera

प्रवास्त्र dysentery

ম'ব্দ' leprosy

মান্তম্ psychosis, mental illness

ব্যম্পর্ম syphilis

### 35. Health, Sport and Recreation

म्ट.मुख. football

শূন্য. swim

match, contest

long jump

നുത്തു mask dance

swim ক্র.≨নো.

দুৱ্য playing card

horse race কৃ'ৰুখা'

शर्चे.शकूट. high jump

archery

र्ट्र, इस. इ.स्याज्ञ. match, contest

basketball

রিবাধা,প্রবাধা, rubbish, garbage पर्स्चित्रः ह्रेवः

health, sanitation

यट.क्रीय.पचिष.क्रीर.

race, running race

Ã;∋·

oral folk poetry, ballad

যাৰ্হ্ন'স্থ্ৰ'

health, sanitation

₹८.पंग्रब.

match, contest

इट.म्ब

sports, games

हेर्द्रॉ

sports, games

ৰ্ব্যুমান্ত্ৰ,

folk dance

গ্ৰন্থীয়াধ্য বিষয়

health

**ಬಹು** 

dice

<u> ব্য'র্ম্</u>যা

rubbish, garbage

यग्रास्य

volleyball

রেঝ'বিপ্রথা

health

রঝ:শ্রুদ:

physical exercises

physical culture র্বিথ্য.≨নে.

physical education

र्च. जया.≆ज.चेया.लूच. dice

#### 36. Forms of Address and Professions

ব্যার'র্ম্ব্র্যা court jester

ব্যাব'ৰ্ব্ল্ক্র্ chairman of National Advisory

Council

म्प्राप्ता express messenger

照ち、製木、口、 translator

ম్ల్లాడ్నా king's representative, ambassador

মুব্ৰম'

title used for the supreme lama

भ्रीत्र त्यायात्र्या credit officer

भूब ब्रेट. nickname

ఖ్ఞ్హాన్ష్మ్ a teacher who teaches junior

monks

বেদ্যেল্য্বাদ্য peon

णुन्'त्यु' profession

দ্রেম্ম্ taxpayer

ब्रिअ.श्रॅट्रा.

house caretaker

म्रि'तह्व'

chairman

मिर्मा प्रमान्य

old term for judge, magistrate,

lawyer

ট্রিপ্রমা.ফ্রী.

chief justice

विषयाः शुः र्सेव र्यः

chief justice with minister's rank

ট্রিঅমা.ম্বা.

assistant district magistrate

র্ষ্রিঅ'দ্র্যার'

mayor

অবেব শৈ

the head of the monastery, the

Buddhist professor, Khenpo

अर्षि:श्रुप:तर्ग:न्यंत्र

procurement officer

actor

प्रविच.श्रुट्र्झ.

actress

superior, higher authorities

र्ग्निट्य. य्निट्य.

saint

ग्रीयः घ्र्यःयः

saint, accomplished yogi

मॅ्ब-८्रंब

advisor

ব্যা ব্রপ্র

a Buddhist monk who has

mastered metaphysics

र्वे.श्रॅ्र.

monk

र्वेःश्चॅर्ञ

nun, an ordained nun

প্রবাস্ত্র.

blacksmith

अर्चेव्यानेरः

chief of protocol

নৰ্গ্য'দুৰ্যুৰ'

officer

वर्षे. ट्रांब् श्लॅंच श्लेंट या

trainee officer

দের্ঘ্রস্থান্য

postman

प्रमुषा:लेगा:श्रुल:क्षे

postman

₽Į.

Gewog (block) leader

কুথে'ৰ্ঘ্

king

শ্রীনার্নার্নার্নার্

princess

मैज.सूप्.श्रीट.पर्वरता

king's personal priest

ক্রুণ'র্ন্নব'

royal minister, king and minister

ক্রীন্য-শর্ম্ভব্

queen, king and queen

ಕ್ರ್ಇ'ಹೆರ

representative of the king

मुल-देवादाः

the royal race, the race of a king

শ্রীনা, হ্রাপ্রা,

prince

श्रेर.श्रेट्रा

camp caretaker

र्बे र्वे र तर्वे प्रिंव

animal husbandry officer

भूषाकुष.

a Buddhist practitioner, hermit

夏·**옻**네.기.

artist, a professional entertainer

भ्रैय.क्रे.य.

practitioner, one who lives and

meditates in the meditation

centres

<u>८५७,८३५.</u>

silversmith

श्राम्यः विराधाः

a term addressed to the king

**हें**ब्र'या

hunter

র্মিথারা.শে.

a tantric master

প্তিবাধা-বাৰ্চ্নবা

blacksmith

ळु'गलेरप'

water incharge

कु'ध्र-'तर्वे 'द्रेव

irrigation officer

কু'স্থুদ্র্যু

water incharge

क्र्या. हे.

religious teacher, dharma master

क्र्यंटा.

religious practitioner

て象に、数大り.

all-purpose attendants of king and

high officials

तकर ग्वि तर्गे प्रेंब

planning officer

यह्रियान्त्र्याः

sculptor

हेतुः देग्रायः

the nobility caste

ন্ত'ঘ'

fisherman

नुःर्रग्रया

fisherman

বাবিশ্বাস্প্রথম

rank of officials with red scarf

गतेर केत्

title of provisions incharge, store

officer

अनुअ'तड्रेथ'र्ड्ट्र्ट'केव्'

joint secretary

षवेषातच्चिताषट्र.कुर्य.

joint director

ক্'ব্

horseman

क़ॱॸ॔ঽॕॿॱ

horseman

र्ह्रेग्रथ:स्व्:रा:

realized practitioner, a Buddhist

practitioner who has attained the

stage of perfection through

infallible knowledge

क्लॅ.याचव.याश्ररता

newly appointed person, novice

그렇고성하다.

tourist

चर्चायाः तस्याः श्रेः

weaver

ষ্ব'ন্ব্ৰ

head cook, chef

**ಶರ.**ಹ್ರ.ಗ.

cook

व्याश्चित्यः

crop caretaker

तर्ह्याः भ्रेन्ट्रमः केवः

member secretary

ट्रेट्र वर्षिवादा

driver

ट्रॅर.षि.चर्श्चेर.धु.

interpreter

porter

ইএ.চুপ্র

title of senior officials who have

red scarf

হ্ৰদ:দ্ৰ্যুৰ্

judge, magistrate, lawyer, umpire,

referee

sage, saint, ascetic

2 E. BAN. 2 E. BAN. 2 E. BAN.

magistrate of sub-district

secretary

acting secretary

र्नुदःकेवःद्दःयः

first secretary

तुर्ट केव गर्ड तहेंव

chief secretary

र्ट्ट-क्रेव-प्र्याः अ

deputy secretary

नूट केत्र स्था र्क्षा

officiating secretary

52.21

head of sub-district, Drungpa

<u>₹</u>८.५कू.

doctor, physician

475

a noble clan

वर्दिल:हेवाबा

the most despised caste

नन्गः श्चिनः तर्वे। नृद्यंत्रः

administrative officer

यर्गाःश्चेंट.ता

administrator

यर्वाःश्चिरःर्द्यंत्रःद्वाःसः

assistant administrative officer

यर्वाःश्चेरःजग्रःस्वागःतर्वेःर्द्रवः

administrative assistant

यर्दे.कुय.

director

बर्ने केत्र में र्क्त

acting director

अर्दे केव र्देण अ

deputy director

बर्ट्-क्रेव्-लब्-क्ट्-

officiating director

美'芍美'芍'

mason

ह्ये :क्वं :दर्गे :दर्गेव :

head of division

इं.क्थं.पग्रं.टंर्यं.प्या.था.

deputy head of division

इं.क्थ.प्र्यप्रिट.

group leader, team leader

व्यायाः क्षाः तर्यो : न्रावः

forest officer

र्वेर पर्के के

cowboy, cattle herder

र्वेर:हेरा

cowboy, cattle herder

गवगःहियः

yak herder

বাব্বা শ্লীম্বা

pilgrim

₹ल.पट्ट्रिंस्त.

hermit, saint, yogi

hero

ুব্য'ব্রহ' model, example to copy

হুৰ্মান্ত a clan of masters or lords

হাদ'শা' the poor

될도'濱도' beggar

ฐาลจัร village messenger

ছ্ৰা'ৰ্ম' block representative

र्श्वेष'र्मेप' silversmith, goldsmith

প্রবার্থ্য the rich

5'ਵੇਪ' babysitter

হ্ৰা'হ্ৰা'হ্ৰা' an ascetic [lit. free from work]

হ্ৰম'ৰ্নি'ৰ্ম্ম' the Brahman caste

ama, title used for senior monks

and unknown monks [lit. spiritual

teacher, guru]

කි්න කිත prime minister

र्ह्में क्ष्में minister

র্নুব্'র্ন্থ্য deputy minister

ञ्चग्राञ्चेताञ्चे postman

हो'हे' title for ministers, lord, chief

হী'বার্বাব্

ই 'ব্যুহ' a term addressed to king, queen,

and members of royal family

ब्रेक्ष्यत्वे प्रदेश census officer

ਗ਼ਿਟ full name

ब्रेट्रग्व्या name, title

র্ণাস্থ্রুদ্র্যা fireman, fire incharge

ব্ৰুম্ ক্ৰী army, military personnel

্বাম্যান্ত্রী community representative

্ব্যাহ্ম the lowest caste

**「宮下型、窓口、** 

community head

황스.윷ౖㄷ.회.

prostitute

খ্লব'ঘ'

doctor, physician

अञ्च पार्णवार्थे।

nurse

गर्रुं तहेंत्

head, person in charge of an

organization or a group of people

यक्षा.पर्घ.क्षेष.क्ष्याया.ग्री.क्षी.प्रिय.

election commissioner

বৰ্ন্ত্বৰ ৰ্ষ্

queen

हेश-८र्चेन

accounts officer

য়য়৽৴ৼ৾ঀ৾৽য়ৢ৽ড়ৢঢ়

chief accounts officer

क्षायह्य.ता.

accountant

इया.ब्रेच.ह्ये.विच.

auditor general

€ 21.7.5.

writer, author

क्र्याया

tailor

क्रॅअ'ट्रॉव्

master tailor

क्र्यामायरीयुःपर्धमाश्चा

member of national assembly

क्र्वायाङ्गेतु.पर्धियाशु.

member of national council

র্কুমাধ্যমান্য

village head

ক্ষ্মাশনেদ্ৰ, দেখি শ.খা.

committee member

র্কুবাঝ-পর্নুর্

speaker of assembly

**జ్ఞ**డ.చి.

busnessman, businesswoman,

shopkeeper

অক্ত্রপ্রমান্য

meditation practitioner, one who

has undergone retreat

अईंट्'ग्नेट्र

store incharge

बाईंद्र-द्रींब्र

store officer

यह्यं श्चितः अर्रे केवः

managing director

तहेंव क्रिंट रा

manager

यह्र्य.भ्रूट.श्चे.विय.षर्ट्र.कुर्य.

chief managing director

**転」** 口美心.

potter

र्ह्न्ट.पिते स्.क्टा.पर्ग्र.टर्स्ट्र

Dzongkha focal person, one who

serves as an agent to promote

Dzongkha

हूट.यर्ब.

administrative head of a district,

Dzongda

zonal administrator

title used to refer to district

administrator in earlier times

養により、

assistant administrative district

head

**新され** 

fortress caretaker

king [honorific]

name of a clan

peasant, farmer

वेप पर्क्षण पर्वे प्रेंत्र

research officer

बिन'दर्सेय'दर्गे'-र्नेव'र्गेट'स्र senior research officer

बिन'दर्सेंब'दर्गे'न्देंब्'देंब्'ख' assistant research officer

बिन'वर्ळेंव'ग्रें'वर्डेव् chief research officer

बिन'वर्ळेंव'ग्रॅं'वर्हें क्रेंव्यं खं deputy chief research officer

बैतः र्रेग्रार्ड्र केंद्र assistant secretary

बुब 'द्या'रा' editor

ग्वर प्रहेंद्र prostitute

স্ত্র্'ৰ্ক্' government representative,

ambassador

ज्द्राय्यापा

employee

ק'ק' slave, serf, servant

রম'্যুদ্র্য' bridge caretaker

বারিঅ'দ্বাঁর' chamberlain, king's chamberlain

বর্ন বৈ' carpenter

पर्झि देवा पर्की पर्से ।

engineer

র্বিবাহা

subordinate, inferior

र्द्रम् त्रच्च त्र्र्वे न्द्र्यं

revenue officer

**M**7.

father [honorific]

लुया.स्यादा.

student, learner

শ্ৰুষ্য'

mother [honorific]

लूट्यावियाचिटाकुटाकुर

secretary general

लूट्यावियास्ट्रक्रेयः

director general

योलूयो.इं.

cadre

वर्षिवाःर्रा

orderly, a person who does job

that doesn't need any special

training

र'हेरा

goat herder

ই'ৰ্ট্ৰিদ্'ঘ'

one who lives in mountain

solitudes and meditates

wildlife incharge

रे शुप्प देव सें के

Rinpoche, title used for high

lamas

यशक्तं त्यें न्येंन

section head

लब्रःक्ष्यं तर्गे न्द्र्यं त्र्वाः व्रा

deputy section head

जयः र्वायाः अर्दे : क्रेवः

assistant director

जिया.ह्रिया.

shepherd

প্রম্বাধ্য

hunter

প্ৰদ'বৰ্ছ'ৰ্ব্য

carpenter

नेषारेषा तर्षे प्रस्त

education officer

지원<br/>
지원<br

a student of the monastic

institution

butcher

याष्ट्रियात्वीं प्रींत्

land record officer

শ:র্খুদ্র্য়

border security guard

र्शे व्यादर्गे प्रींव

agriculture officer

र्शे'व्याया

peasant, farmer

গ্রিন্'র্র্র্ব'

prime minister (PM)

श्रेन्'तह्व'

president (of a country)

**刻**上, 到口,

security guard

ब्रॅल.पह्र्य.प्र्यू.ट्र्यूय.

culture officer

ध्र्येय.चीता.

student, university student

শ্ল্বিত্ত দুৰ্ঘান্ত বি

teacher; also used as a term of

address for man whose name one

does not know

धूँच.स्वीचा

student, school children

योथर.पर्कीर.€्रथ.श्रुयो.ता.

journalist, newspaper

অধ্যম:এর্ছন:

goldsmith

वार्ष्यः नद्यंत्रः वार्ष्यः नद्यंत्रः

health officer

chef, professional cook

বর্গন্ শ্লুঁঅঝ'ঘ'

one who asks for alms

র্জ্ব, প্রথম।

painter

स्ट्राची

beggar

क्षेट्यामुत्राक्षे

beggar

প্লব'ক্যুবা

minister, government minister

क्षेत्र.मेश.पूर्या.स.

deputy minister

&Y'<u>5</u>5'

horseman

ष्य'वे'

term addressed to the queen and

female members of royal family

ଊ୲ୠ୲ୡୄ୷ୡୖ୲

babysitter, sitter

থ্যেহ্য'

a term used for a woman in a

formal situation or whose name

one does not know

মেঐ.

a term used, especially by children, to address a man who is senior or whose name they do not know

## 37. Ministries and Organizations

ম్గ్రామ్నా war office of the representative,

mission office, embassy

মুখুদ্'বার্স্থ'বিদ্' body guard headquarter

ব্রিঅঝ'বেদ'র্বাদ'ঝ' high court

দ্রিমমার্শ্বর নেমান্ত্রেশে office of the legal affairs

ব্রিঅঝ'অর্ন্ন'স্থ্রন্'ই' legislative branch (of government)

ব্রিমম'শ্রুদ'নেবাবা'দানি'বার্স্ক'বিদ' police headquarter

र्चित्रार्क्षण्यात्कर त्वेत् प्राप्त urban planning centre

ঝাবন'ন্যুন'ন্ন'ন্ইব' aviation authority

र्गुपार्यान्यः न्यान्यः तहीं व र्भेन्यः department of aid and debt

মম'দ্রিদ্র্য management

र्ग्रेट्यू valuated city corporation

म्'र्कं प्र' council for ecclesiastical affairs,

council for monastic affairs

प्रज्ञेश्रायट.

मुल'गुबुट'ट्डिल'लब'ट्चट'दहेंब.

मिल.योवेट.श्रम.वृय.रेयट.पह्य.

मिजायविटावीयप्रियाः सेवास्या

मैज.लूटब.एकर.टेटिज.जब.विट्य.

मुल'ऍटष'ट्ये'अईंट्'

मुलार्प्यम्बार्क्षग्रायन्तुः क्रेत्रः क्रें

मैज.लूट्य.यविट.क्य.जय.विट्य.

म्र्री.धूर.जयाविट्या.

पर्केट.पर्चुज.क्षेष्र.प्रवी.

त्य.क्षेट्रचगावा.ट्य.क्षेव्रक्ष्वाय.

८८७. श्रम. झेव . प्रवा.

तकर.पर्गूट्.क्षेत्र.क्ष्याद्या

post office

royal monetary authority

royal audit authority

royal civil service commission

department of national budget

national library

national assembly

department of national properties

department of livestock

ministry of information and

communications

anti-corruption commission

ministry of finance

planning commission

口場,口もら,らめ,値とか.

department of tourism

এই ব. ক্রিখ্য ইব বেবা.

ministry of trade and industry

বন্ধৰ শ্ৰুদ:ব্ৰু বিনি বাৰ্ষ্ট বেদ:

army headquarter

चर्यायाः देवीयाः ह्रेंब्रावटः

textile museum

ट्टायुष्रयाः झेवः छेः

judiciary

व्यायाःक्षाः तयातित्याः

department of forestry services

वटःश्चेट् स्वावगः

ministry of home and cultural

affairs

वैयाःचियायाः तयः वित्यः

department of energy

ধ্যাক্তরাষ্ট্রবাট্টিরা

folk heritage museum

ही.पद्येज.सेष.पियो.

ministry of foreign affairs

ह्येत्रः क्षेत्रः क्षेत्रः त्यात्त्रः

department of immigration

খূঁ. র্ট্যুখ. জ্ব্যুখ. জ্ব্

national advisory council

न्नमःतहेंत्रः

authority

पर्चिया.यो.८८जायट.

Bank of Bhutan

पर्वेया.गूर्ट.पस्ता.र्टिज.पर्वेज.जथ.र्ड.

Bhutan Development Finance

Corporation

पर्चियो.क्योट.पश्चियाद्यात्मात्रायाः पर्ह्यः

**Bhutan Broadcasting Service** 

पर्चिया.मैज.धेय.बीट.जय.झे.क्ट.पह्च.

Royal Insurance Corporation of

Bhutan Limited

पर्चियो.मीज.लूट्य.टेटिज.विट.

Bhutan National Bank

त्रमुन्द्रित्र प्रमुन्द्रितः वर्मुन्द्रित्र प्रमुन्द्रितः

Bhutan InfoCom & Media

Authority

पर्चियो. झ्रेट. स्योबा. क्र्योबा. इं.

Bhutan Olympic Committee

पर्वियो.कूट.र्टट.यज्ञ्.च्री.कूर्येथ.ङ्ग्.

Bhutan Chamber of Commerce

and Industry

बे'न्डॅर'न्न'न्न'र्नेब'लब'र्ळब्

demography and information

section

८थ८४.श्रुय.जय.विट्य.

department of public accounts

বৰ্বা বেশ্বি শ্লব স্ক্ৰাঝ

election commission

क्रूट.पट्टीज.जय.विट्य.

department of trade

पह्र्य भ्रिंट झेव हो.

executive

हूट । य. यूट . य खेव . कूवा था.

Dzongkha Development

Commission, national language

development commission

विचयः ह्रेवाः झ्रेवः वियाः

ministry of works and human

settlement

वे.यप्ट.व्.यम्८.८८.श्र.श्रम्भाषमाप्तितमः

department of civil registration

and census

गविट.क्टा.लुग.क्ट.

embassy, mission office

**८) में अस्ति हैं** 

department of industry

पूर्ट प्रयम र्ट्ट र मा का प्रिस्म

department of revenue and

customs

लेग.क्ट.

office

रट.श्रुट.जब्र.पहूब.

autonomous corporation

रट.यबुव.यवयाक्षेट्याक्षेव.क्ष्याया

national environment commission

जै.वाल्वा.८८.थु.ध्रूंचश्रःक्षेत्र।विवा.

ministry of labour and human

resource

न्ननःतहेवः

road safety and transport

authority

त्रका.ब्र्रिज.जया.विंट्य.

department of culture

অধ্য'রিদ্র

department

অপ্র.জ্র.

sector

नेषा देवा स्वापा

ministry of education

य.वोषय.वोर्खेट.श्चेंट.जय.विट्य.

department of local governance

ब्राप्त्रवादित्वाचीत्रेयः जबादित्वा

department of geology and mines

म्राचेत्राजयायित्या

department of agriculture

र्श्रान्याः सुन्।पियाः

ministry of agriculture

ब्र्जिय तक्षेत्र सूत्र क्षेत्र क्षेत्र ग

commission for cultural affairs

योश्.राप्ट.स्व.पिया.

ministry of health

क्षेत्र पिया.

ministry

क्षेत्र : क्रुंग्राया क्षेत्र : क्रुंग्राया

cabinet, the Cabinet

commission

## 38. Agriculture and Commerce

ক্যুদ'র্শ্ব্র' one-denomination currency note

শ্লুষ্য tax paid in cash

भ्रीत्र त्याता loan

ন্ন্

新方'四' interest

প্লাম compound interest

ञ्चेत्र'त्र्द्रेत्र' transport service, transportation

বিদ্যান্থ্য house tax

ব্ৰথ'ৰ্থ্

note

河·麓仁' sale with net profit

「古'NC' profit

ট্রিঅ'ন্র্র্র্ architecture

ৰ্ম্ব্ৰ্

ब्रिंह्य हों

র্থ্রিঅ'র্ক্সবাধ্য urban

মুদ্ৰেশ house tax

गुर्भुर्भाषुरायूर household-wise physical labour

সূঁদ'ৰ্ঘ্ন' prevailing cost, rate

آبر:هرز rate

मूँ ८४.इं. city

বর্ষা'ব্যপ্র' share

বর্গ বন্ধ বি শ্বন dividend

和与 loss

কু'ব্ৰেঝ' property tax

স্ক্রু'র্ম্ম্ hundred-denomination note

<u>75a.út.</u>

cash money

<u> বহিন্দ,</u> মাপ্স.

Bhutanese currency, ngultrum

<u> শ্রিকার্ম্বার্কার</u>

salary tax

75°4.€€41.

accounts

র্ভ.এপ্র.ধূম.

fifty-denomination currency note

ভ্ৰ.পূৰ্ম.

five-denomination currency note

ক্র'ব্রম'র্রথ'

customs tax

याठ्याःस्र

one-denomination currency note

বপ্ত'র্মুম'

ten-denomination currency note

প্তিমাধ্য শের্ছি

smith

هد،لاد.

bar

গান্ত্রীশার্শ্রম

two-denomination currency note

क्रेट'गुठा'

an ancient coin

দী'হ্ৰ'

money

ध्रेट.ज्रूर.

coin

thousand-denomination currency

note

হ্র'ঝ'

a 50-chetram coin, half of a

ngultrum

ষথাপ্য.বাৰ্

weaving

prevailing cost, rate

यर्च्या.बाघट.

assets

व्याःकॅटः

smuggling, black market

ৰ্দ'বৰ্দুৰ'ৰ্ম্ৰথ'

import tax

عد، بوراع. عد، بوراع

import

internal trade

cattle tax

যাব্ধার্যান

cost price

श्रं अह्टं र क्र्यावट.

department store

ব'চ্<u>চ</u>'

carving, engraving

**చ**బ'జ్డా

sale with loss

धुरःर्क्षटः

export

ब्रीम स्ट्रायिया

export tax

র্হ্বিবার্মায়েনা

cattle tax

ন্ত্রিন্'শ্রম

one hundredth part of a ngultrum

[1 ngultrum = 100 chetram]

বন্দ,মাপ্স,

an ancient silver coin

ロエ・後亡・

brokerage, the business of buying

and selling things

**ब्रुट**'र्क्कट'

wholesale

অ'শ্ৰঅ'

copper coin

ब्रास्ट्र

cost price

లు.క్షా

sale that recovers only the capital

थ्रायिज.

human tax

বর্হু⊏'রিজ'

sales tax

चङ्गवाद्यात्म. झ्या.चड्च. चङ्गट.चूट.

selling price

masonry

additional payment, especially

when two things are exchanged

and one thing has higher value

than the other

ಹ್ನ-'ಡ್-.

shop

company

क्ट्र-झ्य

business accounts

ౙ్డ⊏'എ'

commerce, trade, enterprise

क्र्याया

trade route

क्रूट.यर्घज.

hawking

कूर्ट.यज्ञ.व्रिभ.

vegetable market

दक्षां पर्झे

tailoring

वित्रयः मूर्याः त्रयः श्रेः

voluntary worker

والتربياً.

agriculture

चर्याग्राथा

copper coin

줘'씨드'

a large ancient silver coin

קשת מדי

restaurant

यञ्च.ची.

industry

리툊.회.'남침애.la는.

factory

口美,口袋女,位亡.

workshop

<u>ặ</u>ट.यय.यिज.

income tax

রুম'ঝু'

physical labour

रेव'र्गेट'

selling price

ষ্ট্ৰৰ দ্ৰেন্য

tax paid in kind

প্রবা,শুর্

handicraft

र्सेन्र

currency note

\$\fr\d\vec{\pi}{1} a 25-*chetram* coin

carpentry

প্র,য়িজ, land tax

ध्रजाष्ट्रटा retail

श्राव्या agriculture

क्षे.च्रीका. वाष्ट्रवी.पड्ड्वी. वाष्ट्र-प्रीष्टा. gold coin

saving

painting

## 39. Computer Terms

गोर विषा column

ব্যাবা

ਜ਼੍ਰੇਕ bug

भ्रीता प्रह्मिषा upload

বন্ধু ম'রাম' rename

্বি'ব্ৰুষ্

সে'ই)' open

শুন্দ প্রবা
row

শ্রম'ঝর্কাঝ্' line spacing

র্মুবাঝান্তমা help

र्मूज्'तम्बेज्' email

र्म्स्या देवा computer

ম্যু'ক্সুর' heading

प्रम्.क्या.

header

bullet

শ্রীয়াপ্রান্য

bold

শ্বীব্ৰ, ঘ্ৰথা,

back up

backspace

ক্রীপ্রা.প্র.

zoom

휈ar건美·

animation

भू भूग

window

थ्रू.यर्ज्ञ

shutdown

**> 3 3 5 7** 

sound card

श्चिया.यर्ग्रेट.

layout

icon

default

ड्र्च.क्र.

preview

र्ड्रेव र्टिट.

beta

ষ্ট্রিবাঝ-হুব্র-এর্ছ্র.

enable

ষ্ট্রিবাধ্য প্রবি নের্

disable

ळ'ऄ८'

cancel

ळु८'गु'नर्झे'

minimize

क्रे'धेग्

upper case

क्र्या.ल्या.

password

ष्ट्रिया धिया

footer

ने.वावयाल्यस्यातहोता

LAN (Local Area Network)

অন্তব্য:ক্রমা

software

ರಕ್ಷಿತ್ರ-೨೯

video card

ঘর্টুবা.

cut

ষ্ট্রপ্রম'বর্তুঝ'

justify

क्षेट.ल्या.

superscript

ষ্ট্ৰব show

প্রবা'ব্রেম' table

মহার'ঝর্মঝা' border

अर्वेट्'डूट्' view

र्नेत्र'ठाळ्ठारा paragraph

54.5<sup>4</sup>. log

న్నాజ్నా memory

বাব্ৰাবে option

ग्रान्ध् select

ह्ये-ह्यूका keyboard

ষ্ট্রন্দ্র spell checker

यह प्रमूप् command

पर्देन्द्रप्त्रचेलातस्वारिका ICT (Information and

Communication Technology)

यम् तर्क्ष्यः यम् मूब्रतस्याः म्याः

IT (Information Technology)

browse

वट'पर्श्चेट

login

वट विग

cell

שבימבשי

sign on

वावशः इंट्र

data

गर्बूट्रप्तस्यः

virus

ৰ্ষুন্'ৰ্ন্ন'

directory

र्बूट्रप्ट्रिंब्र

folder

र्यर'पश्चैव'

print

प्रायः तस्रेवः

fax

र्यम्रतस्था

printer

quit

ধবা'শ্ব

download

स्त्रिः विह्रात्त्रः

floppy

প্রবাশ র্নুন

trash

ब्रेर.यश्चेंट.

logout

eject

ষ্ট্রিম'নের্চ্চর' ষ্ট্রিম'নের্চ্চর'

sign off

स्ट.ध्रुय.

alignment

বস. বর্পুবাধা.

insert

ययर्.यर्चेज.

undo

पर्ययाग्र्येव.

anti-virus

**A** 

hide

ञ्चिया:स्रटः

center

뤛arað.

maximize

paste

ञ्चीप्त्र

mouse pad

चु.ध्याबा. monse

そで到て、 remove

हाँ भूग format

బ్రా graph

র্ক্র্বাশ্ব্য replace

र्द्ध्याषाः Wपा upper case, capital letters

दर्केंब' find

दर्केंग विता search

तर्ह्यार्श्चेत् acess

बुव द्या edit

बुब् 'र्गरा' editor

यादो हो 'set-up

ব্যবি'নৰ্ভ্বাম' install

देंग भेग underline

र्त्या धेया subscript

प्राप्ता refresh

धेग्'ळग' document

धेषा'कु८'/अर्गुषाष'धेषा lower case, small letters

মিবা'হিবা'বি'শ্বব' chat

ম্বা'র্ন্

धेवा र्ड्सेन् file

धेषाः र्ळ्नः font size

থিবা'বাৰুবাৰা' font

র্মান্ত্রিন্তা network

ग्याप्राप्ताः right align

ग्राधेन'हें button

গ্র্মির শ্র্ম left align

থ্ৰ্ম'ৰ্ক্ক্ৰ্য্'ব্য' CPU (Central Processing Unit)

यद्यः देखः

programme

ल्या.प्यं.पर्व्याय.

restart

redo

चूंचा.विष्य\ झ्या.विषा

spread sheet

र्भेग र्ड्सेट.

paper tray

회.휯ㄷ.

margin

タメ・カメ・

server

र्शें र खुं प्

restore

<u>র্</u>থান্

save

খ্রম'বার্থ্য

recover

বাধানা-ভূষ

presentation

यायायायावी

screen

ञ्चया.

read

#### **40. Scientific Terms**

प्राप्तियाः diameter

ব্যুষ্'র্ক্র' length

भूर'अन्तर meteorite

भूर'ग्राव्य'प्रव'प' Uranus

भूर अपिव कुल Pluto

ञ्चर र्क्ष्याचा galaxy

भूर कॅंग galaxy

भ्री:स्व:रेग्'रा' biology

पङ्गेर भेग circumference

त्रभुर्त्वृह्

বিষ্ণান্থৰ, cell

विन्ध्या circumference

ලුද් කින property (characteristics)

্ৰেন্ ক্ৰম' property (characteristics)

ব্রবা'ব্যাঝ'স্ক' arteries

द्रिंद भूर satellite

ন্ব্-

द्रिंद्र'कु' perimeter

শুদ্ম' fraction

angle عَلَيْ angle

শ্বাবাস্থ্যব্দ theory

र्म्म् वास्तुवा current

र्भूग'र्रुत्थ' electron

শ্লুবা'ল্ব' proton

र्म्म्या तुषा charge

র্মুবা'মা' দুঝ'শ্বর' neutron

र्मुग्' electron

र्भूग विद

र्मूज् देज् computer [lit. electronic

intelligence]

র্মুনা পুনাম voltage

अर्मेज्याषाः र्क्ष्यः velocity

মর্ট্রাম', প্রাম' speed

ম্বাম' প্ৰাম' kinetic energy

ক্র'বন্ধুব্

ক্র'র্ডিব' dimension

ক্র্যুদ্রেশ্ distance

動穴である。 distance

कुट्राचेया telescope

**動**、新工、 planet

**च**े.ह्य.

substance

<u>ಫ್</u>ರ್ಷೆ.ಗಶು.

orbit

क्रिया.चीयाद्या.

speed

क्रॅंट्राचिया

radius

ब्रूप्र.होट्र.चर.होग्.

radius

श्चियाया अर्क्षव '

missile

८र.चेवाद्य.

energy

ट्याब्रेट्याबि इ

uncertainty principle

८६४.विश्वयाक्ष्यः स्व

physics

८६४।विश्वराद्या

physics

<u>Σ</u>ξΝ.ξί.

substance

**乙戌如馬夕**.

matter

८ूट्य.य|ब्रियाया.

solid

ঞ্জ'ৰ্ক্ত্'

mass

ক্ৰ'শ্ৰ্ব' fraction

要'養气' hydrogen

यहिंग्राहेवः universe

ਕਵੇਗ੍ਰਾਜ਼ੇਕ੍ਰਾਗ਼੍ਰੀ।ਧਕਾਕਾ universe

ਬੇਨ' weight

මූද.කුද්. weight

तुम्मानिपादपर् analyze

तु स्वत द्वारा solar system

ন্ত্রি'অবি'র্ক্স্মান্ত্রিম্' solar system

ৰ্ষ্টুঅম'ৰ্ক্তন্ equilibrium

ৰ্ভূন্ম force

ষ্ট্ৰবন্ধ পূৰ্বান্ধ power

মূল্'ব্যুব্' experiment

तम्बार्ट्य analyze

यम्बार्धराययरावेः

to perform an experiment

ষ্বব্যু

distance

distance

इ.स्ट्य.श्रेस.कुर्य. घर्या.सुट.घेट.

Venus

श्रचतं.पर्ध्रःग्रेट.क्र्ट.

perimeter

श्रचत्रमुं

perimeter

temperature

तर्मः यशियाः

vibration

पर्टेश.ह्य.

molecules

पर्टेश.ह्य.

compound

इलाहेवा

molecules

ইএ:রব.

atoms

বহ্'ৰ্ব্ব'

information

व्याःह्यः

carbon

वुषाःभुगवा

ब्रुयाः श्वायाः energy

वेयः तुवः Neptune

ग्वयःरेग् astronomy

atmosphere বাপ্রা,বিপ্রধা,

বাব্রাক্ত্রি information, news

power

fraction

kinetic energy য়ম.चेवाया.

ईटिश.क्र्येय. mass

displacement

ब्रु.चर्चर. displacement

स्र'अ८्त' missile

ह्येय्या स्य.चेत्यः proton

direction

स्.विवीयाया-८ट्यास्युः स्वीर्या

quantum mechanics

ロナ. 数 て. 口 図 女 .

atmosphere

79.787.477.

analyze

पर्विट.म्पट्या

frequency

तवृत्रश्चेत्रप

probability

षरःगुःरेः

Mercury (the planet)

ब्रे'ब्रद्

missile

র্ম'বদ্ব'

experiment

ब्रॅं'चन्नच'त्वन्'वे'

to perform an experiment

বার্হ্থ,পেপ্র

arteries

**జ్**:న్ష్

temperature

र्ळ:ट्रॅंट्र'क्षे:त्रर

thermometer

क्ट्याच्या.

diameter

क्ट.पहल.यु.

to measure

र्ळव् देया

science

क्वं स्या आवरा अर्केग

scientist

र्ळव् 'रेग्'रा'

scientist

क्ट्री. क्षे.

experiment

कूट.र्यय.

to guess, to assess

ڟڡؚؚۣ؞<sup>ڵ</sup>ڴٟڎ؞

oxygen

पह्यामिट.

Earth

হ্র্মাবেয়য়ায়্র্র হিনা

chemistry

₹য়৾ৠৄ৾ৼ

chemical

ह्याः क्रिंर क्वारिया

chemistry

₹অ.≾্যাঅ.

chemical

गवि'रू'

principle

ਗ੍ਰਨ'

angle

बुर्'खिया.

angle

ਗੁਨ'ಹ' fraction

ण्चतः planet

ण्चतःभूरः planet

ग्राच्याः Pluto

বারবে'শ্লম'মিবা'বা' astronomy

ग्नत केत द्वेत 'प' Saturn

বারব'বা'ঝাব্রা' Venus

ग्नदःस्रापुः Jupiter

বারব রিবা ন্মন Mars

গ্ৰহ'ণ্ড্ৰ' orbit

বার্বাব্য'ত্ব' solid

वॅन्'बॅ' light year

णु'र'त्रूष' Uranus

ऍट्य'द्रहेवा internet

योल्.पयीज.येश.चीयाश.

kinetic energy

रेपायाः स्व

gene

length

খ্রবর্ম.গ্রী.ঘর্ম.জ্ব.

wave length

र्धिट.पिश्रद्या.

atmosphere

র্গ্র-শ্রীপ্র

information, accounts

power

force

ڳڌ ـُھُڙ

volume

योचेराधः

liquid

श्रेम्यापम्यमः देग्। या

psychology

universe

ब्र्या.धिट.

oxygen

מואבום.

code

योशट.सेयोश. code

चोद्यट.लूचा. code

code

to invent

वार्धरतास्त्रीः वे. to invent

# 41. Physical and Chemical Terms

sound

प्राञ्चा colour

মূ্র্ব'শ্ব' shadow

र्भूग्'कुत्र' electric current

र्ह्म्या हो electricity

sound

「 て だ マ で で matter

要'預气' hydrogen

्रेब smell

ईव्र'विय'र्नेट'र्ने' sweet smell, fragrance

**Š**万'ず万' temperature

म्याहेव' molecule

কুম'শ্বর' atom

द्रियःस्व मी.व्ययः भियायः

atomic energy

वार्च्य.चिवादा.

pressure

**Ž**'%'

tase

चूम.

taste

च्या विवार्ते = एतें

sweet taste

र्केषायावि

colour

पक्रू.धिंट.

oxygen

<u>ጃ</u>ך:

light

যাল্য-প্রাম্

pressure

స్టారు.

vapour

ब्र्या:धिट.

oxygen

## 42. Minerals and Inorganic Matter

न्या aluminum

भुर तुर्वा द्वारा ह्वा soda, alkali

র্কা প্রথা ash

दर्भुग्रा steel

ちたべ silver

প্রবাধ্য iron

ञ्चण्यात्वेतः tin

ਰੇਕ' tin

यान्नेर'यि mine, ore deposit

यानेर'८र्देश' mineral

याहेर'ह्या mineral

প্রথম্ব dust

ন্দ্ৰ mud

stone, rock

美.刻切. 美.爲如.

petroleum

coal

gasoline

चिल.धूर्या.

soda, alkali

ਭ੍ਰੇਕਾ.

sand

বর্ত্তরে

rust

ಹ್ನ್

salt

*토*회·원건회.

gas

वःहेः

lead

当口刻.

copper

্ব্য'

soil, earth

kerosene

শ্ৰাস্থান্

kerosene

বুঝ'ব্বম' sulfur

ग्रोमः gold

う"叫二" aluminum

#### 43. Astronomical Terms

মু'ইব্ম' appearance of nagas, naga day

⊂ৃশ্বস্ই্র্

照文:美國' astronomy

শ্লুম্ঝ' star

সেন্দ্ৰ' snow

houses of the zodiac

द्विञ् 'त्वण' zodiacal day

छिया<sup>'</sup> ice

র্মা'ঝ' zodiacal band, pathway of the

planets and stars, "orbit"

ৰ্মুবা' lightening

भूँगागाँठा lightning

⑤'워즈' constellation, lunar mansion

あエム' rain

æुं

water

RER'

rainbow

हे.पह्स्य. हेया

solar eclipse

sun

नेषामी र्प्ट

sunshine, sunlight

smoke

व्याः द्वेयाः

"black" astrology, Chinese

astrology

sky

বাপ্র অপ্রের

sky

weather

到工(四)

trigrams

ব.প্র্.

frost

त्र

soul, spirit

রু'গ্রব' soul day

「ススト、名人」 magnetism [lit. field of power]

বেছুদ'ইম্' elemental astrology

ব্র্যাস্প্র্ thunder

্র্র্ভুম'অ' combination

हो<sup>'</sup> fire

ব্যবে ব্যবে শ্রীঅ শী lightening

হ্লান্ত nine *mewas* or magic squares

[lit. nine moles]

বর্ল্ মৃত্ earth, globe

ग्रवद' rainbow

∄ਕਾਹਾ dew

ह्रा'तहेंत्र' lunar eclipse

ন্থ্ৰ'ব্ৰ্ন্ন্ৰ' doubled month

**罰刊** moon

কুদ'ঝ' wind, air, atmosphere

ऑर्झ calendar

শ্বন্ধ unfavourable day, "foe day"

ম্' soil, earth

ম'ঙ্কুবা' cloud, fog, mist

रोम्स् hail, hailstorm

র্থাবা' life-force

র্থ্র্যাব্যারব্র life-force day

### 44. Newspaper Terms

শ্লু'ৰ্ক্ত্ব'শ্ৰ্ই্ত্ৰ' ambassador

বিষ্'ব্ৰহ্মণ্যবাধ্য'বাষ্থ্য' manifesto

ব্রুব'বস্থাবাধা announcement/advertisement

ব্রিম্বাস্থ্র court, court of law

শ্র্মান্ত্র্র (written) accord/agreement

අණු ්තු තිබී 'තුත් human rights

मुत्र'ङ्की' international

ক্র্ ব্যাম General Assembly (of U.N.)

ক্রুমে' international

ক্রুঅ'র্ম্বর্ম'র Gross National Happiness

ক্রুম'র্মে'র্ক্রবাধারের্

শ্রীনার্মার্মার national council

বন্ধুম'বর্ত্বম' amendment

要に対し 文・ 新され、

opposition, protest

treaty

র্ষ্রব'ব্রহ'

rights

अघप.पर्यूर.वीयेय.क्षेट्य.

environment

পৰিব.মূখ্য

(written) accord/agreement

<u>Z</u>M.<u>Z</u>D.

journal

र्ट्रेब्र'ग्र्इट्र'

government representative

ट्री'प'ट्रैबा'यव

interview

٦<u>५</u>٠٩٢.

security

पट्रेथय.व्रिट्य.

constituency

तिर्वाषाःहर

(party) candidate

ইএ.রথ.পঞ্ছ্র.ঞ.

nuclear weapons

क्र्वा.क्रुवाया.

opposition (party)

इंटा.ब्र्र. \ इंटा.पहूजा.पहूजास.

spelling mistakes

याव्याः श्रुट्यः

environment

र्यायाय चुँर

economy

গ্রী.প্র্যাথা.

General Assembly (of U.N.)

र्ज्ञेव'केव'

prime minister

व्यान्त्रेर

citizen

श्रेते 'र्विच' प्वदः

human rights

বৰ্মা.ধরি.

election

पक्षा.पर्ध.भीत.ध्रे पक्षा.पर्ध.पयर.ध्री

to elect

क्रिंग होगापा

editor

≨्रञ.लुग्र.

article

র্কুবার্মা-শ্রীপ্র

vote

क्र्यायाः मीयः तश्चिरः

to vote, to caste vote

क्ट्रायु

trade, business

क्ट्रायया.

trade, business

याल्ट

government

ग्विट.क्ट.

government representative,

ambassador

श्चर्य

monthly

धेगा र्वेर

writing mistakes, spelling

mistakes

メヒ・イטר.

independence

रट.यवेव.यवश्चित्रा

environment

র্মবাধ্য মঞ্জ

aid/relief

र्स्र-

currency of a nation

श्चिन् 'र्नेब 'र्क्ष्याबाचा

(political) party

श्चित्र तहिंव

president (of a nation)

ब्रुट्रग्वेद्र

government

বাধন.এপ্রবাধা.

announcement

क्षेत्र मुग्गावृत्र र्क्ष्याया

cabinet

শ্বৰ স্ক্ৰিবাধা

commission, congress

## 45. Environmental and Geographical Terms

भूरुष' star

प्रस् snow

ण्ट्राप्टें mountain

ब्रीट'स्व' island

து⁻×ாக்்் sea

मु अर्के केत् र्भे ocean

भूट र्हेग hill

মন্দ্রে territory

መጚርነ' rain

कु' water, river

कु'र्गग्ग्रा'र्' dam

ळ्'ञ्या' dam

要'**逆**C' pond, pool

ক্তু'থেষ্য' ditch, drain

স্কুনি'নেশ্ৰুষ্য river bank, shore, coast

নিম' sun

হান plain, ground

মঘ্র'রাজু

지국'된다' plain ground, flatland

ব্যাষান্ত্রিয় jungle

গ্ৰহ্ম' sky

সুদ্ৰ' grassland, meadow

र्शें 'र्नेग' hill

ਤੇ'ਖ਼ਟ' sandbank

হুবা' cliff, crag

চুদা'শ্বা' cave

ਰੇ\' fire

गर्ड८:कु

stream, river

₹

grass

ৰ্ছন্য'ষ্য'

scrub (bushes and trees)

পৰ্ছ.

lake

अर्कू.मीट.

island

<u>هج</u>٠

land, field

গা্থ্যুম'বা'

ditch, drain

रे'केंद

mountain

**美**仁'褒'

rivulet, stream

सुंद

wind

വ.

hill

जिट.बार्च्ट.

ravine (deep narrow valley)

गर्नेट

valley

্য'

soil, land

থা.ঘূদ্ধা.

area

ব্য'ক্ত'

land, landscape

या.कपु.अर्च्रट.श्रॅट.

scenery, landscape

**N'**~~

pit, hole in the ground

বা'স্ক্রুয়া'

cloud, fog, mist

याःबिटः

field, farmland

ষ্ট্র্যস:র্ক্

pond, pool

### **46. History Terms**

নষ্ণুম'বার্মনি'নুম'ম্বম্ব' Renaissance

[14th, 15th and 16th centuries]

অবির'ন্ট্রন্ম'ন্ম'ন্ম' space age

ব্যব্য স্থ্র drama

मुल'विच'त्चर'देट'सुग्राष्

कु'र्पर'र्र्प्ष्याषा capitalism

দুইম্ন্স্ইন্ন্স্ন্স্ materialism

দুইব্'বাইবি'ইন্'প্ৰবাধা materialism

श्रुव '८वा' र्हें का' रेवा' poetry

श्रेव.्र्र्था. boem

ষ্ণুব্ \*হ্র্রাস্ট্রবা'বন্ডন্' poetry

त्रुवः ईवा देवा द्या poetry

รุจารรจาราง middle ages [between 1000 to 1450

AD]

ন্দ্ৰ' and an equality

व्राप्त civil war

ষ্ট্রান্থ্রম্ম বিশ্বন্ধ socialism

ह्ये'न्द्रिंश'र्क्क् 'रेग्' natural science

त्येत्र'त्शुर' evolutionism

ব্ৰুম'কম' technology

तस्यारेगा technology

र्यर.यपुरमुषाचित.पुर्याषा. colonialism

दर्भे र्हेंबा essay

ब्राह्मते स्टातुग्वा

মার্ক্তম

श्रेष्ट्रेत्रमुपः र्भुरःश्रेप्रकेषायः left wing

भ्रे.र्भर्थाः ग्रीः र्च्याः civil rights

রাইল্মানেপ্রবার্স্ট্রন্ class struggle

श्रदे सु पा

humanism

श्रुयु:ह्यूट:

lilliput, dwarf

अव रादे र्व सरमा

dark ages

न्यया केवः

world war

८भट्याः श्रुंभयाः मृतः श्रेषायाः

communism

८४८४.वीड्स. सुट.जीवीदा.

democracy

चक्**ष.**भीज.मूट.जीवाषा.

imperialism

≨्रञाञ्चेया

essay

₹्र्यायविटा

novel

क्रिंट्रा धिया

composition, essay

₹्रंथा देवा.

literature

€्रवार्च्या

art

पह्याधितात्रया. कुष.

world war

गवि'पश्चर

reformation

ब्रॅ्ब्य'ग्रार'

drama

त्र्ञ.र्या.योश्चर.टाड्डि.

industrial revolution

বর্র'থম'বাধ্যম'বছ

industrial revolution

বালপ্য:ব্লিবাপ্য:

right wing

বার্ল্যব স্থ্রিবাধা.

left wing

メヒ・イムヒ.

independence, sovereignty

<u> ಸರ್ದ'ರ</u>ಶ್ವ'

independence, sovereignty

रट.पर्वेष.पर्स्चट.श्रूर.

natural selection, the process by

which plants and animals can

adapt to their environement

रट'चित्र'र्क्तु'रेषा'

natural science, sciences

concerned with physical world

(chemistry, biology, physics)

र्म्याम्बुर

culture

र्मवाबार्चितः सेटासुवाबाः

racism

ইল্ম'ন্ট্ৰ' racial discrimination

ಸಿಖ್ ಇಲ್ಲಸ್ evolutionism

থ্য ব্লুম্ culture

অম'ম্ব'র্ক্সম্ম' trade union

नेषार्भेषा education

याः विद्यापार पहें agriculture revolution

र्शे'व्या'क्य' agriculture machinery

製工プロ' novel

최도.옻화. novel

### **47. Literature Terms**

ব্যাম'ক্রম্' table of contents, catalogue

ব্যাবা'হাবা'

mantras

মন্ত্র্মেশম্বর্মা history of successive incarnations

অ্যান্'ঝ' songs of realization

ম্ম্ম'ন্ম্ঝ' collection of songs

ক্র্মে'ন্ন্ম' royal genealogy

খ্লিম'ইম' step-by-step guide to meditation

শ্ল্যা স্থা means of achievement, methods

of attainment, sadhana

বন্ধ্য'থার' response to criticism

コチス・ストスマッ lineage prayer, lineage

supplication

デ資フ introduction

ମନ୍ଦ୍ର Tules and regulations

মাক্তর্' annotation

র্ক্তর্গান্ত্র numerical lists, enumerations

養利'義气' prayer book

র্ক্র্ব্র্ন্র্র্ন religious history

पङ्गेत्र धेग् recitation manual

বাদ্নার্ক্তবা্নার collections of advice, miscellany

কুঁবাৰা বাইনি autobiography, biography

ব্যমুব্য chronological treatise

বর্ষ্ট্র্ব্'ব্' praise, eulogy

র্হ্বন্দ্র্যা record of received teachings and

transmissions

त्र'त्राचा commentary on the meaning

ব্য'থ্য্য' spelling guide, orthography

chronicle of abbatial succession genealogy, family history गर्ट-रन्य र्जूषा.चिट. mnemonic summary বহ'
শ্বীব grammatical work বন্ধুঝ'র্ট্র' summary, synthesis ग्रव्याः धेग् pilgrimage guide, travel guide biography, hagiography र्मुषाध्यः (detailed) explanation इयायम् printer's colophon **イセエ・カエ**・ शुःर्देवः overview धि.शपु.ईज.पर्ट्चेर. guru yoga explanation of empowerment קקביקאקי

syllable-by-syllable commentary

पर्चि.पर्च्रोज.

ष्रव.५.ज.चन्द.त.

elaborate speech given in the

context of mandala offering

ষ্ট্রব'এবা

aspiration prayer

क्र्या.पंजीज.

word-by-word commentary

क्रिंग् सर्हें प्

dictionary

প্রথ্য বদ্ধ

long-life prayer

वयःग्रन्ययः

(religious) advice

च्रेष.च्रेया

draft; notes

रट.पंगुज.

auto-commentary

**₹** 

topical outline

र्श्वेतःहेंव्यायगान्ता

instructional manual

# 48. Days of the Week

যারব'ন্ট'ঝ' Saturday

গ্রন্থ Sunday

ग्राच्याः म्हारा Monday

বারবে'শ্রুবা'ন্' Tuesday

ण्चतःस्त्रः Wednesday

বারবে'ঝাকা Thursday

গ্ৰন ষ্ট্ৰব 'ঘ' Friday

### 49. Months of the Year

園で、「「」 January

ह्रभःगविषाया February

त्रुस्'ग्रुस्'प्

त्रुस्'त्वे'र्' April

ang H'관'다' May

त्रुभ'र्ज्ण'प' June

রুশ্ব্ব্ব্

রুম্'বর্চুদ্'ব্য' August

त्रुभ'र्गु'र्ग' September

ূল H'디팅'디' October

ন্ধ্রন্থ বস্তু ব্যাহ্ব

ন্ধ্রম্বত্ত্ব্যান্ত্রমান্ত্র

## 50. Seasons

इूर' summer

ব্যুক winter

রাম'বে' autumn

جِيرَ spring

ञ्चर ग्वर midsummer

त्राज्ञ वाल्प midwinter

# 51. Numbers

ग्रञ्जा	I	one	1
गुलेश	द	two	2
বাধ্যুহ্ম'	3	three	3
ব্যন্ত্ <u>র</u>	4	four	4
ਲ.	Ч	five	5
<b>ड्</b> वा.	B	six	6
न5ुब.	2)	seven	7
ব্ৰুদ্	4	eight	8
<u>र्</u> गु.	C	nine	9
<i>ପର୍</i> ଥ.ସହା.	<i>7</i> 0	ten	10
चळु.च <u>ळ</u> िचा.	<i>99</i>	eleven	11
বস্তু যান্ত্রমা	23	twelve	12
<u> এপ্</u> ছি.বাধ্যিস	<b>7</b> 3	thirteen	13

<i>ପ</i> ର୍ଷି.ପର୍ଷ୍ଣ	<i>7</i> \( \)	fourteen	14
ব <u>ళ</u> ু.জ.	<b>1</b> 4	fifteen	15
বস্তু-দূ্বা	<i>J</i> (s	sixteen	16
<i>ব</i> দ্ভ-বर-বুৰ	クル	seventeen	17
বর্ষ্ট'বন্ধুদ্	<b>7</b> 4	eighteen	18
च <b>रु</b> .र्नगु.	IC.	nineteen	19
<i>હે</i> .સે.	20	twenty	20
के.सि.≆.बाङ्गा.	<i>27</i>	twenty one	21
છે.સે.સ્.∠ંગે.	Z/	twenty nine	29 [from 21 to 29 it
		repeats the same way by adding	
		number one to nine to नि नु ' नु ']	
শ্ব্যুক্য'ন্তু'	30	thirty	30
र्से ग्विया	<b>3</b> 7	thirty one	31

ब्र्.ट्यु.	3/2	thirty nine 39 [from 31 to 39 it repeats the same way by adding number one to nine to $\tilde{\mathbb{N}}$ ]	
ପର୍ଷ୍ଠ'ପଞ୍ଚୃ'	60	forty	40
खे.चेंची. चु.चेंड्यो. चुंड्ये	<b>\( )</b>	forty one	41
बे.र्या.		forty nine 49 [from 41 to 49 in repeats the same way by adding number one to nine to $\hat{A}$ ]	
ଇ.ସହି.	yo	fifty	50
८.चङ्गित.	47	fifty one	51
<b>二、一一</b>	Y	fifty nine 59 [from 51 to 59 it repeats the same way by adding number one to nine to $\nwarrow$ ]	
রুবা'নস্তু'	(40	sixty	60
र्जुषा पञ्छुः	69	sixty one	61

रे'र्गु'	Sp	sixty nine	69 [from 61 to 69 it
		repeats the same way by adding	
		number one to nine to $\widehat{\Xi}$ ']	
<b>पर्व.</b> छ.	かつ	seventy	70
च <b>र्</b> ब'म्डिग	2) ク	seventy one	71
र्नेब'न्शु'	DC.	seventy nine	79 [from 71 to 79 it
		repeats the same way by adding	
		number one to nine to $\widetilde{\zeta}$ $\overline{\zeta}$	
□회독·중·	40	eighty	80
म्]'याञ्चया'	47	eighty one	81
<b>ॻ</b> ॱॸ् <b>ॻ</b> ॱ	4	eighty nine	89 [from 81 to 89 it
,		repeats the same way by adding	
		number one to nine to ஆ']	
র্ন্যু-অন্তু- র্ন্যু-অন্তু-	(10	ninety	90
र्वे। याञ्चियाः	CT	ninety one	91

र्वे.र्न्गुः	CC	ninety nine 99 [f	rom 91 to 99 it
		repeats the same way by adding	
		number one to nine to ঝ্ৰ্']	
<u> </u>	700	one hundred	100
শৃত্তিশ্ৰ'শক্ৰু'	700	one hundred	100
নুষ্য'বস্কু'	200	two hundred	200
থ্ৰস্বান্দ্ৰী.	300	three hundred	300
चर्षे.चमु.	600	four hundred	400
돐. <i>口</i> 횦.	400	five hundred	500
र्चुग'न्कु'	(300	six hundred	600
ন5্ব'নক্সু'	かつつ	seven hundred	700
বকুস্'বকু'	400	eight hundred	800
र्यं.च्ये.	000	nine hundred	900
ग्रहेग्'ह्रॅंट	7000	one thousand	1000
ड्रॅट.स्या.चेश्र्या.	7000	one thousand	1000

वेषाःक्षेटः	2000	two thousand	2000
ब्रेब.ड्रेट. युब्र.ड्रेट.	3000	three thousand	3000
प्रवे.ब्रेंट.	6000	four thousand	4000
ම. <u>මූ</u> ළ.	4000	five thousand	5000
5्वाःक्ष्रॅं⊏ः	(1000	six thousand	6000
च <b>्व</b> :ह्रॅट:	2000	seven thousand	7000
<u> 리</u>	4000	eight thousand	8000
र्न्युःह्रॅटः	1000	nine thousand	9000
यञ्चि। चि	70000	ten thousand	10000
ਕ <b>ਹਿ</b> ਕ.	700000	one hundred thousand	100000
<b>⊉</b> त.	J000000	million	1000000
<u> ਹੈ</u> 'ਹ'	10000000	ten million	10000000
<u> 2</u> డ.జీ <sub>వ</sub> .	70000000	one hundred million,	100000000

## **52. Ordinal Numbers**

বস্তু'ব্য'

র্নান্ত্র first

বান্ত্র শ্রেম

বান্ত্র শ্রেম

ক্রান্ত্র শ্রেম

ভারাধা

ক্রান্ত্র শ্রম

ভারাধা

ক্রান্তর শ্রম

ভারম

ভারম

ভারম

ক্রান্তর শ্রম

ভারম

tenth [Ordinal number can go on

adding 5 to the cardinal

numbers]

ninth

#### ゾンカ語表現集

#### Dzongkha Expressions

ILCAA Intensive Language Course 2019 "Dzongkha" Textbook 3

2019 年度言語研修「ゾンカ語」研修テキスト 3

2020(令和 2)年 7 月 31 日 第 1 版発行

著 者 西田文信

発 行 東京外国語大学

アジア・アフリカ言語文化研究所

〒 183-8534 東京都府中市朝日町 3-11-1

TEL. 042-330-5600

https://publication.aa-ken.jp/

#### © 2020 NISHIDA Fuminobu ISBN 978-4-86337-311-2

この作品は PDF フォーマットによる電子出版物として刊行されました。 この作品はクリエイティブ・コモンズ表示―非営利―改変禁止 4.0 国際 ライセンスの下に提供されています。



(c) ( ) ( ) http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/